

# MOLECULAR ANALYSIS OF ANTIMALARIAL RESISTANCE MARKERS IN PARASITE SAMPLES OBTAINED FROM CHILDREN RECRUITED INTO A DRUG EFFICACY TRIAL IN KWALE, KENYA, 2013.

LEONARD MARIGI NDWIGA 156/80900/2015

# A THESIS SUBMITTED TO THE UNIVERSITY OF NAIROBI, CENTER FOR BIOTECHNOLOGY AND BIOINFORMATICS IN PARTIAL FULFILMENT FOR THE AWARD OF THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF SCIENCE IN BIOINFORMATICS

**NOVEMBER 2018** 

## DECLARATION

I declare that this research is my own work and has not been submitted for examination in any other university.

# LEONARD MARIGI NDWIGA

Registration Number:

Signature:....

Date:

# SUPERVISORS' APPROVAL

We confirm that this thesis has been submitted with our approval as the University supervisor and KEMRI Wellcome Trust Research Programme Supervisor;

# DR. ISABELLA OYIER,

Centre for Biotechnology and Bioinformatics, University of Nairobi

	6.	
	Sanon	
Signature:	No	

Date: \_\_\_\_\_\_31/10/2018\_\_\_\_\_\_

# DR. ABDIRAHMAN ABDI,

Kenya Medical Research Institute, Wellcome Trust Research Programme

Signature:

Date: \_\_\_\_\_31-10-2018\_\_\_\_\_

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost I thank the Almighty God for His guidance, wisdom, patience and grace that saw me through this course. Secondly, I would like to thank my project supervisor Dr. Isabella Oyier and Dr. Abdirahman Abdi for their guidance patience and support throughout my project. Special thanks to Mr. Francis Kimani the head of Malaria laboratory, Centre for Biotechnology Research Development in Kenya Medical Research Institute.

I would like to thank the Initiative to Develop African Research Leaders (IDeAL) team led by Dr. Sam Kinyanjui for honoring me with this esteemed studentship at KEMRI-Wellcome Trust Programme (KWTRP). I also extend my appreciation to Kevin Wamae, Victor Osoti, Dr. James Tuju, Joyce Mwongeli, Kelvin Thiongo and Edwin Too for Laboratory assistance and in carrying out my analysis.

I cannot forget to thank all the children from Msambweni County who took part in the drug trial thus providing samples for this study.

Finally I'd like to thank my classmates from CEBIB and Masters Fellows from for their moral support, spirit of unity, teamwork and social warmth.

# **Table of Contents**

DECLARATION	ii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iii
LIST OF TABLES	viii
LIST OF FIGURES	ix
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	x
ABSTRACT	xi
CHAPTER ONE	1
INTRODUCTION	1
1.2 Problem Statement	2
1.3 Justification	
1.4 RESEARCH QUESTION	
1.5 HYPOTHESIS	
1.6 Objectives	4
1.6.1 Main Objective	4
1.6.2 Specific Objectives	4
CHAPTER TWO	5
LITERATURE REVIEW	5
2.1 Malaria	5
2.2 The Epidemiology of Malaria	5
2.3 Life Cycle of Plasmodium falciparum	5
2.3.1 Exo-erythrocytic Cycle	5
2.3.2 Erythrocytic Cycle	6
2.3.3 Mosquito Stage	
2.4 Malaria Disease	7

2.5 Interventions for Control and Elimination of Malaria	8
2.5.1 Prevention of malaria	8
2.5.2 Chemotherapy for Treatment	8
2.6 Artemisinin Based Combination Therapies	9
2.6.1 Mechanism of Action of ACTs	10
2.7 Dynamics of ACT resistance	10
2.8 The role of molecular markers	11
2.8.1 Kelch 13 (k13)	12
2.8.2 <i>P. falciparum</i> multidrug resistance protein 1 ( <i>Pfmdr1</i> )	13
2.8.3 <i>P. falciparum</i> chloroquine resistant transporter ( <i>pfcrt</i> )	14
1.9 The role of other molecular markers	15
2.9.1 Merozoite surface protein 2 gene (msp2)	16
2.9.2 Glutamate-rich protein gene (glurp)	17
CHAPTER 3	18
MATERIALS AND METHODS	18
3.1 Study Site and Study Design	18
3.2 Randomization and blinding	19
3.3 Study Population	19
3.4 Selection Criteria	19
3.5 Ethical Considerations and Sample Size	20
3.6 DNA Extraction	20
3.6.1 Dried Blood Spots	20
3.6.2 Controls	21
3.7 Genetic Diversity of the <i>P. falciparum</i> isolates	22
3.7.1 <i>msp2</i> locus	22

3.7.2 glurp locus	22
3.8 Genotyping for drug resistance markers	23
3.8.1 Gel Electrophoresis	25
3.8.2 Amplicon Purification	25
3.8.3 Sequencing of <i>pfk13</i> , <i>pfcrt</i> and <i>pfmdr1</i>	25
3.8.4 Ethanol Precipitation	26
3.9 Data Analysis	27
CHAPTER 4	28
RESULTS	28
4.1 Genetic Diversity of the <i>P. falciparum</i> isolates	28
4.1.1 Validation of the <i>msp2</i> and <i>glurp</i> genotyping PCR methods	29
4.1.2 Genotyping the Clinical Trial Samples	30
4.1.3 Molecular weight determination	31
4.1.4 Multiplicity of Infection (MOI) and Response to treatment	31
4.1.5 Distribution of msp2 and glurp alleles	34
4.2 Baseline allele frequencies of the resistance related markers	35
4.3 Pre- and post-treatment allele and haplotype frequencies of resistance related marke	ers 37
4.3.1 Paired Analysis	39
CHAPTER FIVE	40
DISCUSSION	40
CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE RECOMMENDATIONS	44
REFERENCES	45
APPENDICES	60
APPENDIX 1: ETHICAL CLEARANCE	60
APPENDIX 2: CONSENT FORM	61

APPENDIX 3: IN SILICO PCR/PRIMER MAPS, USING CLC Main Workbench	. 62
K13 Primer Map	. 62
<i>Mdr1</i> -Codon 86 Primer Map	. 62
<i>Mdr1</i> -Codon 1246 Primer Map	. 63
Crt Primer Map	. 63
Msp2Primer Map	. 64
APPENDIX 4: R SCRIPTS USED FOR PCR-CORRECTION	. 65
APPENDIX 5: MOLECULAR WEIGHT CATEGORIZATION OF MSP2 AND GLURP	)
PCR PRODUCTS	. 70
APPENDIX 6: AN EXAMPLE OF A DNA AND PROTEIN MULTIPLE SEQUENCE	
ALIGNMENT OF THE CRT GENE DONE IN CLC MAIN WORKBENCH	. 71
DNA Sequence Alignment	. 71
Protein Sequence Alignment	. 71
APPENDIX 7: THE FREQUENCY OF RESISTANCE-RELATED HAPLOTYPES	
BEFORE AND AFTER TREATMENT WITH ACT	. 72
APPENDIX 8: THE FREQUENCY OF CRT AND MDR1 ALLELES PRE- AND POST	` <b>-</b>
TREATMENT IN RELATION TO EACH DRUG ARM	. 73

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 4-1: Shows the total number of msp2 (FC27 and 3D7), glurp alleles along with the	MOI
for each day	32
Table 4-2: Table showing the number of recrudescent and new infections, the PCR-correct	cted
and uncorrected ACPR and the drug arm involved	33
Table 4-3: Baseline allele frequencies of Pfmdr1 and Pfcrt	36
Table 4-4: Allele frequencies of mutations in Pfcrt, Pfmdr1 and k13 genes, before and after	er
ACT treatment	38
Table 4-5: The SNP frequencies of the paired samples along with the McNemar's $\chi 2$ tests	for
each gene	39

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1-1: A map of both Africa and Southeast Asia showing the distribution of P. falciparum
resistance to CQ, SP and ART
Figure 2-1: The life cycle of the P. falciparum parasite occurring in both the human host and
Anopheline mosquito
Figure 2-4: The structure of the Kelch protein showing the six propeller domains and the four
non-synonymous mutations associated with higher ring-stage parasite survival rates13
Figure 2-5: The Structure of PfMDR1 showing the 12 transmembrane domains (shaded blue)
and the known point mutations indicated as shaded circles14
Figure 2-6: The structure of PfCRT showing the 10 transmembrane domains (shaded blue) and
the known point mutations indicated as shaded circles
Figure 2-7: The structure of the FC27 and 3D7 allelic families found on block 3 of the msp2
gene
Figure 2-8: The protein structure of the glutamate rich protein
Figure 3-1: Map of Kenya showing Kwale County and Msambweni constituency18
Figure 4-1: A 2% agarose gel showing 3D7 and FC27 amplifications of the Dd2, 7G8 and 3D7
run with a HyperLadder™ 100bp (Bioline, London, UK)29
Figure 4-1: An example of a gel image showing the results of the msp2 and glurp genotyping
on a single patient, obtained on day 0 and 7
Figure 4- 2: A gel image under analysis on the Image Lab Software, showing the detected
bands and band sizes in relation to the ladders at both ends
Figure 4- 3: A graph showing the proportion of msp2 alleles at baseline (before treatment) and
after treatment (follow-up)

# LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

uRBC	uninfected Red Blood cells			
ITNs	Insecticide Treated Nets			
IRS	Indoor Residual Spraying			
ART	Artemisinin			
ACTs	Artemisinin-based Combination Therapies			
CQ	Chloroquine			
AL	Artemether-Lumefantrine			
LM	Lumefantrine			
DP	Dihydroartemisinin-Piperaquine			
SP	Sulphadoxine-Pyrimethamine			
CQR	Chloroquine Resistance			
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid			
SNP	Single Nucleotide Polymorphism			
PfMDR1	Plasmodium falciparum multidrug resistance gene			
PfCRT	Plasmodium falciparum chloroquine resistance transporter			
MSP2	Merozoite Surface Protein 2			
GLURP	Glutamate Rich Protein			
K13	Kelch 13			
ACPR	Adequate Clinical Parasitological Response			
PCR	Polymerase Chain Reaction			

#### ABSTRACT

Artemisinin-based combination therapies (ACTs) have resulted to a significant drop in malaria incidences by 18% from 2010 to 2016. Unfortunately, ACT resistance reported in Western Cambodia in 2008 poses a consequential threat to the efficacy of artemisinin (ART). Furthermore, ART-resistance has sprouted in several countries in Southeast (SE) Asia. Thus far, ACT resistance has not been reported in Kenya but the main concern is the possible spread of resistant parasites from SE Asia to Sub-Saharan Africa. This study therefore set out to distinguish recrudescent from new infections and analyze known drug resistance markers, k13, Pfcrt and Pfmdr1 in pre- and post-treatment dried blood spot (DBS) samples, obtained from children, recruited into an antimalarial drug efficacy trial of AL (Artemether-lumefantrine) and DP (dihydroartemisinin-piperaquine), in Msambweni constituency, Kwale County, on the coast of Kenya in 2013. Parasite DNA was extracted for molecular genotyping on days 0, 1, 2, 3, 7, 14, 21, 28 and 42. The parasite DNA was used to: 1) genotype glurp and msp2 genes to differentiate re- from recrudescent-infections by gel electrophoresis and to calculate the PCRcorrected adequate clinical parasitological response (ACPR) and 2) genotype the drug resistance markers by PCR and capillary sequencing. In total, 363 children were recruited into the trial; 162 (45%) and 201 (55%) receiving AL and DP respectively. 49 participants were malaria slide-positive after treatment; 1, 1, 8, 13 and 26 on days 7, 14, 21, 28 and 42, respectively. The *msp2* and *glurp* genotype analysis performed on samples from 39 of the 49 participants. This revealed 8 (20.5%) recrudescent infections and 31 (79.5%) re-infections. The day 42 PCR-corrected ACPR was 97.5% and 99.5% in the AL and DP arm respectively. The Pfcrt 76T mutation was seen to decrease from 27% (day 0) to 9.7% (day 42) as part of the CVIET haplotype. For *Pfmdr1*, there was a slight increase in the 86Y mutant frequency from 11% (day 0) to 12% (day 1), however, the mutant allele was cleared in all the subsequent days. The prevalence of the 184F mutation remained stable at 41% (day 0, n=208), 56% (day 1, n=116) and 40% (days 2 to 42, n=20) and the mutant 1246Y allele was observed only on day 0 (7%). In the k13 propeller domain only one synonymous mutation was observed on day 42 at codon 487 from a GTA -> GTG encoding the amino acid Valine. Our results suggest that ACTs were still effective at the study site in 2013, since no k13 mutations were observed and due to the high PCR-corrected ACPR recorded in both AL and DP. The high re-infection rate suggests a need for continued drug resistance surveillance.

# CHAPTER ONE INTRODUCTION

Prior to the use of artemisinin-based combination therapies (ACTs) in treating uncomplicated malaria, sulphadoxine-pyrimethamine (SP) and chloroquine (CQ) were effective antimalarials (1). Chloroquine resistance was reported in 1950 in both SE Asia and South America and by 1980 it was rendered ineffective (2). In Africa, CQ resistance emerged in 1970 and by 1980 the level of resistance had increased rapidly in both the eastern and southern part of Africa (3). In Senegal, CQ resistance was first reported in 1990 and by 1995 45% of the infections demonstrated moderate to high levels of resistance (4). Several studies have confirmed that mutations in the *Plasmodium falciparum* chloroquine resistance transporter (*pfcrt*) gene is the marker for CQ-resistance (5). Mutation on the pfcrt gene on codon 76 from a Lys to Thr (K76T) has been associated with CQ resistance (5). Following the spread of CQ resistance in Africa, in 1993, Malawi took the forefront as the first African country to change the treatment policy from CQ to an antifolate combination, SP, since by this time the efficacy of CQ was below 50% (6). Other countries such as Kenya, Uganda and Tanzania followed suit (7). Resistance to SP is strongly correlated to the parasite having a gradual build-up of nonsynonymous-mutations in the genes encoding the drug target enzymes, dihydropteroate synthase (codons 437, 540 and 581) and dihydrofolate reductase (codons 51, 59, 108 and 164) (8,9). Following the spread of *P. falciparum* resistance to mono-therapies, the efficacy of ACTs in treating uncomplicated malaria has seen a decline in mortality rates by 33% (10). ACTs are co-formulations of a potent ART component that eliminates the bulk of the parasite load plus a partner drug that eliminates the remaining parasites, due to its longer plasma drug half-life (11). Unfortunately, artemisinin resistance, phenotypically displayed >48 hours parasite clearance times or simply as slow parasite clearance, is persistently being reported in SE-Asia (12-14). Specific non-synonymous mutations in the kelch propeller domain of Plasmodium falciparum chromosome 13 (k13) mutations have been identified as the suitable marker for artemisinin resistance (15). A number of SE Asian countries have identified the mutations associated with delayed parasite clearance such as Cambodia, Vietnam and Myanmar (16). In Africa artemisinin resistance has not been reported, as shown in Figure 1-1. In vivo drug trials have reported rapid clearance times of parasites as well as low frequency

K13 propeller mutations in most African countries (16–19). Majority of the mutations identified in Africa are different from those observed in SE Asia.



*Figure 1-1:* A map of both Africa and Southeast Asia showing the distribution of *P. falciparum* resistance to CQ, SP and ART. Adapted from (20). CQ and SP resistance has been reported in Southeast Asia and Africa. Artemisinin resistance which is defined as having both the delayed parasite clearance phenotype and mutations in the propeller domain of *Pfk13* gene has not yet been identified in Africa.

#### **1.2 Problem Statement**

Malaria infects approximately 200 million people annually with the major tool for treatment being a combination of antimalarial drugs known as ACTs (21). A unique feature of artemisinins is that they rapidly clear parasites as compared to other antimalarials such as quinine (22). Unlike most drugs that only target the late erythrocytic stages, artemisinins also target early erythrocytic stages by killing the ring stages. Unfortunately, ART resistance was first identified in 2008 after artesunate monotherapy on the Thailand-Cambodia border (12,13). Artemisinin resistance presenting as delayed parasite clearance after a 3-day treatment is highly correlated with greater recrudescent rates *in vivo*. This suggests that parasites surviving artemisinin exposure will resume their normal development after artemisinin elimination from the body. Since the Greater Mekong has been the main epicenter of the

emergence of *P. falciparum* resistance starting with CQ as well as SP, it is likely that artemisinin resistance will spread to other malaria-endemic continents (23).

#### **1.3 Justification**

Despite a recorded 60% decrease in mortality rates between 2000 and 2015, the development and spread of drug resistant malaria parasites has proven to be one of the greatest challenges to malaria control. This is partly owing to the use of low quality drugs or counterfeit drugs and poor patient-treatment compliance. Following the recommendation of ACT use in 2006 by WHO, the increasing deployment of ACTs is one of the major factors behind the reduced incidences of malaria cases. Unfortunately, continued affirmation shows there is an indigenous emergence and spread of artemisinin resistance within SE-Asia which has for years been considered the epicenter of drug resistance; sulphadoxine-pyrimethamine, mefloquine chloroquine, proguanil and piperaquine has emerged there and has spread globally. Even though a number of African studies have reported promising efficacies of artemisinin, it is important that the efficacy of the ACTs is monitored as part of the malaria control programs. WHO (2015) recommends continued monitoring of resistant markers after every 2 years for early detection of artemisinin resistance, to ensure the first-line treatments are still effective and for prompt changes in national treatment policies. When selecting the best possible ACT for a specific region, antimalarial resistance markers along with the results of clinical trials and in vitro studies provide useful information. The use of molecular markers such as Pfk13, Plasmodium falciparum multidrug resistance gene 1 (Pfmdr1) and Pfcrt is essential for malaria surveillance programs.

#### **1.4 RESEARCH QUESTION**

Is there a difference in the frequency of *Pfk13*, *Pfmdr1* and *Pfcrt* mutations before and after treatment with AL and DP?

#### **1.5 HYPOTHESIS**

There are no differences in the frequencies of *Pfk13*, *Pfmdr1* and *Pfcrt* mutations before and after treatment.

## **1.6 Objectives**

### 1.6.1 Main Objective

To determine the difference in drug resistance allele frequencies in *Pfcrt*, *k13 and Pfmdr1* genes in parasites collected before and after ACT treatment.

## **1.6.2 Specific Objectives**

- To distinguish recrudescence from new infections using highly polymorphic *P*. *falciparum* merozoite surface protein 2 (*Pfmsp2*) and glutamate rich protein (*glurp*) genes before and after treatment.
- 2. To determine the frequency of mutations in *Pfcrt*, *Pfmdr1* and *k13*, drug resistance markers, in samples obtained before treatment.
- 3. To determine if there are any changes in allele frequencies of the known drug resistance markers before (day 0) and after (days 3, 7, 14, 21, 28 and 42) ACT treatment.

# CHAPTER TWO LITERATURE REVIEW

#### 2.1 Malaria

Malaria is transmitted by the female *Anopheles* mosquito that is harbors the intracellular protozoan parasite of the genus *Plasmodium*. Of the many *Plasmodium* species there are five known to cause malaria in humans: *P. falciparum*, *P. vivax*, *P. malariae*, *P. knowlesi* and two ovale subspecies, i.e. *P. ovale curtisi* and *P. ovale wallikeri* (24). The first two types are the most common species causing malaria with *P. falciparum* being the most frequent in sub-Saharan Africa and the most virulent of the four. Infection with *P. falciparum* can lead to death, whereas the other species cause illness but are rarely life-threatening (25,26). The *P. falciparum* genome is composed of 22.8 megabases (Mb) spread across 14 chromosomes, a nucleotide content of 80% A+T that rises to 90% in introns and approximately 5300 proteins (27). Comparative genome analysis shows that there is synteny between the different *Plasmodium* species with the exception of genes located in the telomeric regions that are known to be involved in antigenic variation and immune evasion.

#### 2.2 The Epidemiology of Malaria

It is a challenge to workout the burden of malaria especially in low and middle-income countries due to the inconsistencies in data collection and also because not all infections progress to disease manifestation. In 2002, 515 million cases of clinical *P. falciparum* malaria globally with the majority of these cases concentrated in sub-Saharan Africa (70%), were reported (25). A recent World Malaria Report (28) estimates that there were 212 million malaria cases and 42,900 deaths in 2015. Infection rates were higher in children under five years, pregnant women, HIV/AIDS patients and migrants or mobile populations who have limited access to prevention tools and diagnostic tests.

#### 2.3 Life Cycle of Plasmodium falciparum

#### 2.3.1 Exo-erythrocytic Cycle

The life cycle of *P. falciparum* involves two cycles: the asexual and sexual cycles that occur in the human and *Anopheles* mosquito, respectively as shown in Figure 2-1. Malaria begins when a *P. falciparum*-infected female anopheles mosquito bites the human host, during this step the

mosquito intends to acquire a blood-meal and in the process injects viable sporozoites into the human host (29,30). The highly motile sporozoites travel from the bite site to the liver via the bloodstream and start their intracellular development in the hepatocyte in a process known as exoerythrocytic schizogony. Sporozoites in the hepatocyte begin dividing into schizonts. Each schizont raptures to release >1000 merozoites, which are then delivered into the bloodstream. This is a clinically silent stage that leads to a 10,000-fold rise in the parasitemia and may take approximately 2-10 days, depending on the parasite species (31). Both *P. ovale* and *P. vivax* remain dormant in the liver and are reactive days to weeks after the primary infection (32,33).

#### 2.3.2 Erythrocytic Cycle

Mature merozoites from hepatocytes invade the red blood cells marking the start of clinical disease. Over a period of 44-72 hours, the merozoites undergo development from ring stages to mature trophozoites and finally schizonts. Each mature schizont in the erythrocyte burst to release 10-20 merozoites that circulate the blood stream. These circulating merozoites re-invade other uninfected red blood cells (uRBC) in the end leading to an exponential increase in parasite densities as high as 10<sup>10</sup> parasites per host.

Asexual erythrocytic parasites are primarily responsible for febrile illness associated with fever and chills but may develop into severe disease affecting organs. After at least two asexual cycles, 1% of the merozoites develop into macrogametes (female) and microgametes (male) sexual forms in a process known as gametocytogenesis. These sexual forms of the parasite are known to be infective to mosquitoes and develop as a result of host environmental stress or antimalarial drug usage.

#### 2.3.3 Mosquito Stage

The sexual cycle starts after a female *Anopheles* mosquito feeds on an infected human host. Following a blood meal, the mosquito ingests micro- and macrogametes that are taken to the mosquito's midgut. The male gamete fertilizes the female gamete forming a diploid zygote that undergoes genetic recombination, which is an important factor in the generation of multiple drug resistant phenotypes (34). The zygote further matures into an ookinete that penetrates the midgut cell to become an oocyte. The oocyte undergoes several mitotic divisions to form sporoblasts after which budding takes place 10-14 to the produce sporozoites in a process called sporogony. The midgut sporozoites are seen to be present in the mosquito's

salivary gland making them available for inoculation into the human host during a blood meal, initiating another life cycle.



Figure 2-1: The life cycle of the *P. falciparum* parasite occurring in both the human host and Anopheline mosquito. Adapted from Cowman et al., 2012 (35).

#### 2.4 Malaria Disease

*P. falciparum* malaria can either cause asymptomatic infection, uncomplicated malaria or severe malaria. In malaria-endemic areas, repeated exposure to *P. falciparum* infection early in life results in non-sterile development of clinical immunity later in life. In such environments it is therefore common to find adults with circulating parasites but without any evident symptoms. These kinds of infections are known as asymptomatic infections. This is in contrast to malaria infections in low-endemic areas, where the population has unchallenged immunity and *P. falciparum* infection leads to symptomatic disease in all age groups. Young children are however prone to symptomatic infections mainly due to their underdeveloped humoral response to pathogens. Approximately 99% of infected individuals have uncomplicated malaria with non-specific symptoms such as malaise, joint pains and headaches at 48 hour intervals which can be easily confused with other diseases (36). Due to reasons such as

delayed or inappropriate treatment and low immunity, approximately 0.2-0.5% of *P. falciparum* infections develop into a more severe form of disease (37). Common features of severe malaria involve major systems like the brain (cerebral malaria), pulmonary system (respiratory failure) and hematopoietic system (severe anaemia) or even lead to a coma (36).

### 2.5 Interventions for Control and Elimination of Malaria

#### 2.5.1 Prevention of malaria

Current malaria control strategies depend on the adoption of insecticide-treated nets (ITNs), indoor residual spraying (IRS) and ACTs. These strategies have resulted in reduced mortality rates by 60% in Africa between the years 2000 and 2015 (38), not excluding the positive impact of improved quality of health systems and improved case management due to enhanced diagnostics.

The most effective malaria prevention strategies recommended for sub-Saharan Africa are ITNs and IRS. ITNs are known to repel and kill mosquitoes because they have embedded insecticides. There is evidence that a wide scale use of ITNs provides some extended level of protection to non-ITN users, as it helps reduce the overall malaria transmission (39). IRS involves spraying insecticides on the ceilings, walls and other indoor resting places of mosquitoes. In most cases, sleeping and living rooms of a household are targeted for spraying. Countries adopting the use of ITNs and IRS have reported significant declines in malaria incidences (40,41).

#### 2.5.2 Chemotherapy for Treatment

For many years, chloroquine (CQ) was used as the major antimalarial for the treating uncomplicated malaria. The appearance of CQ resistance (CQR) in Southeast Asia and its spread to Africa and Latin America led to the introduction of sulphadoxine-pyrimethamine (SP) to which parasites developed an even more rapid resistance (42). To reduce the pace of selection of resistance, WHO recommends artemisinin (ART) -based combination therapies (ACTs) for treatment of uncomplicated malaria. ACTs are a co-formulation consisting of a potent artemisinin component that rapidly clears the majority of the asexual parasites paired with a partner drug that eliminates the residual parasites (11). WHO recommends the following ACTs: artemether-lumefantrine (AL), artesunate-amodiaquine, artesunate-mefloquine, dihydroartemisinin-piperaquine (DP), artesunate-pyronaridine and artesunate-

sulphadoxine-pyrimethamine. The choice of ACT to be used is based on the efficacy of the drug against the region's circulating strains of *P. falciparum*. In Kenya, AL is the first line antimalarial for treating uncomplicated malaria.

#### 2.6 Artemisinin Based Combination Therapies

Artemisinin, *qinghaosu*, is derived from the Chinese herb *Artemisia annua*. The antimalarial activity of *A. annua*, with its active ingredient being the sesquiterpene lactone (43), was discovered through screening of an array of traditional medicines that cured monkeys and mice that had simian and rodent malaria, respectively (44,45). Artemisinin has a poor bioavailability that limits its efficacy. Semisynthetic derivatives of artemisinin (Figure 2-2): artemether, artesunate and dihydroartemisinin have been developed with a modified chemical structure and improved pharmacological properties. In humans, these derivatives rapidly achieve optimum plasma levels and have been shown to have elimination half-lives of approximately 1-3 hours. The 3-day ACT treatment course reduces the number of asexual parasites by approximately 10<sup>7</sup>-fold with an added bonus of having gametocytocidal activity which is important in reducing transmissibility of the parasite (46).



**Figure 2-2: The chemical structure of the three artemisinin derivatives.** Adapted from Waknine-Grinberg et al., 2010 (47).

#### 2.6.1 Mechanism of Action of ACTs

Artemisinins target immature and mature trophozoite stages leading to a 10,000 fold reductions in parasitemia by 48 hours (21). Artemisinin is activated by  $Fe^{2+}$  heme that is produced in the process of hemoglobin digestion in the parasite food vacuole, forming hemeartemisinin compounds *in vivo* (48,49). Activated artemisinin releases carbon-centered free radicals that alkylate parasite biomolecules leading to cell death, as shown in Figure 2-3. Dead parasites are cleared from the patient's blood stream in a process known as pitting (50,51). Pitting occurs in the spleen, with the removal of the intraerythrocytic parasites from the RBC as it traverses the endothelial wall of the spleen (52). However, a population of trophozoites dormant and have been seen to resume growth weeks to days after (53).



Figure 2-3: Diagram showing events that can either lead to parasite death or survival following ART treatment. Adapted from, Tilley et al., 2016 (54).

## 2.7 Dynamics of ACT resistance

Drug resistance limits the efficacy of many antimalarials, posing a threat to malaria control programs. Parasite resistance is the potential of the parasite to resume its normal metabolic

process despite the presence of the antimalarial within limits of host tolerability. The key driver of antimalarial resistance is the genetic diversity of the malaria parasite. Antimalarial resistance is a two-step process involving an initial genetic event that selects a favorable mutant clone followed by the frequency of the arising mutant. Such resistant-mutant parasites would be further selected upon administration of antimalarials. In some cases, a change in the first line treatment has reported a resurgence in the sensitive phenotypes, implying that the mutant parasites are less fit and get outcompeted by the wild-type parasites (55,56). For this reason, WHO recommends continued monitoring of the efficacy of ACTs by *in vivo* tests, *in vitro* tests and molecular genotyping of known antimalarial resistant markers for early detection of resistance(57).

This study attempts to genotype a number of antimalarial resistant markers from field isolates obtained during an *in vivo* study. In order to determine the efficacy *In vivo* studies are used to assess the clinical efficacy of antimalarial drugs. According to the standard World Health Organization protocol, patients with uncomplicated malaria are recruited into the study where enrollment occurs on before treatment (day 0), after treatment (days 1, 2, 3, 7, 14, 21, 28) and whenever the patient presents with an illness. Other studies have suggested a 42-day follow-up to adequately capture the treatment failures in cases where the antimalarial drug has a long plasma half-life (58).

#### 2.8 The role of molecular markers

Identification of suitable molecular markers of resistance has greatly enhanced prompt discovery of antimalarial resistance. Such markers can inform researchers on the origins as well as the spread of antimalarial drug resistance, providing a better understanding of the population dynamics of drug resistant genotypes. Such drug resistant genotypes can be linked to the slow clearance phenotypes owing to the complete genome sequencing and annotation of the *P. falciparum* genome. The presence of polymorphisms, which have been selected due to drug pressure, have been exploited as markers of drug resistance. Such polymorphisms include: microsatellites, single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNP) and insertions or deletions (indels). In this study, we mainly focus on determining the pre- and post-treatment frequencies of four resistance-markers: *k13* propeller-domain, *Pfcrt* and *Pfmdr1*.

#### 2.8.1 Kelch 13 (k13)

The k13 gene is found on chromosome 13 with one exon encoding the K13 protein with 726 amino acids and a molecular weight of 83.66kDa. On the C-terminus end of the K13 protein there are six motifs, Figure 2-4, where each motif consists of 50 amino acids that are seen to be organized into a secondary structured beta-sheets. The six Kelch motifs are seen to fold into a propeller domain that harbors multiple protein-protein interaction sites (59). In SE-Asia non-synonymous mutations in k13-propeller domain have been shown to be the genetic correlates of artemisinin resistance using both *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies (60).

The first cases of artemisinin resistance were displayed as prolonged parasite clearance times of >90 hours, which is higher than the recorded 52 hours in patients who were cured (13). A significant breakthrough in understanding the genetic architecture of artemisinin resistant parasites came as a result of understanding whole genome sequence data of African ART-resistant and clinical isolates from Cambodia. A study done in SE-Asia was able to identify specific non-synonymous K13- propeller domain mutations in *vitro* and *in vitro* parasites displaying slow clearance (60). Non-synonymous mutations at codons Y493H, R539H, I543T and C580Y were observed in the K13 propeller domain and were associated with higher ring-stage parasite survival (RSA<sub>0-3h</sub> survival assay) rates as compared to the wild type. Additional gene editing studies using CRISPR-Cas9 were then carried out to validate the role of the C580Y mutation. The C580Y mutation was associated with increased ring stage parasite survival of ~13.5% (61), almost similar to the rate previously reported for the Cambodian resistant parasite isolate (60).

Several epidemiological studies conducted in Southeast Asia have identified multiple occurrences of mutations in the K13 propeller domain that result in drug resistance (14,62–65). Non-synonymous K13 mutations have also been identified in Africa but at very low frequencies, known as singletons (62), that have no impact on ART efficacy. However, a recent study conducted in China reported a *P. falciparum* K13-variant infection from a migrant worker from China coming to Equatorial Guinea with delayed parasite clearance phenotype following several rounds of ACT treatment (66).



Figure 2-3: The structure of the Kelch protein showing the six propeller domains and the four non-synonymous mutations associated with higher ring-stage parasite survival rates. Adapted from Ariey et al., 2013 (60).

#### 2.8.2 *P. falciparum* multidrug resistance protein 1 (*Pfmdr1*)

The *Pfmdr1* gene is sits on chromosome 5 encoding the P-glycoprotein homolog 1 (Pgh-1) protein which has 1419 amino acids with a mass of 62.25kDa, as shown in Figure 2-5. The Pgh-1 protein is a membrane-bound ATP-binding cassette (ABC) transporter found in the digestive vacuole with two domains each consisting of 6 helical transmembrane domains. Pgh-1 has been suggested to regulate intracellular drug concentrations (67). Studies using fluorescein derivatives (Fluo-4) provide supporting evidence that PfMDR1 plays a role in movement of solutes as well as antimalarial drugs into and out of the parasite's food vacuole (68). In humans, a similar P-glycoprotein homolog polymorphisms has been linked to resistance to cancer drugs (69). Polymorphisms and copy number variations of *Pfmdr1* gene are a major determinant of parasite resistance or susceptibility to a number of antimalarials (70). The main mutations in PfMDR1 can be grouped into two: amino-terminal mutations that include N86Y (asparagine changing to a tyrosine), Y184F (tyrosine to a phenylalanine) and a carboxyl-terminal mutation D1246Y (aspartic acid to a tyrosine).

Resistance to amodiaquine (71), mefloquine (72), lumefantrine (73) and artemisinin (72) has been reported on a number of studies to be influenced by PfMDR1 polymorphisms in both *in vivo* and *in vitro* studies.



Figure 2-4: The Structure of PfMDR1 showing the 12 transmembrane domains (shaded blue) and the known point mutations indicated as shaded circles. Adapted from Valderramos et al., 2006 (69).

#### 2.8.3 P. falciparum chloroquine resistant transporter (pfcrt)

The *Pfcrt* gene is localized on the 7<sup>th</sup> chromosome and encodes the PfCRT protein having 424 amino acids with a mass of 48.6kDa (74). The PfCRT is a transmembrane protein found in the food vacuole having 10 domains (see Figure 2-6) (75). Mutations in the *Pfcrt* gene are a key determinant of CQ resistance (CQR) both *in-vivo* and *in-vitro*(74,76). *In* vitro studies that involve genetic recombination of the CQ-sensitive HB3 isolate and the CQ-resistant Dd2 isolate have clearly provided conclusive evidence that *pfcrt* is the primary determinant of CQR (77). Further studies to have been able to show less CQ accumulation inside the parasite vacuole of mutant *pfcrt*-genotypes as compared to the wild-types (78,79). CQR is linked to 15 different polymorphisms in the *pfcrt* gene. Mutations on codons 72-76 have been used to distinguish the two different geographical haplotypes: CVIET (South-East Asia and Africa)

and SVMNT (South America and Southeast Asia) (80). The causal mutation in *pfcrt* a change from Lysine (K) to Threonine (T) at codon 76 is used as the molecular marker for CQR(80).



Figure 2-5: The structure of PfCRT showing the 10 transmembrane domains (shaded blue) and the known point mutations indicated as shaded circles. Adapted from Valderramos et al., 2006 (69).

#### 2.9 The role of other molecular markers

A number of *P. falciparum* genes are known to be highly polymorphic. The occurrence of such genes has been exploited in assessing parasite populations in the human host. The probability of a patient, especially in a malaria endemic area, being infected with the same *P*. falciparum genotype to the former is low (81). The genetic diversity of *P. falciparum* is usually assessed by genotyping polymorphic antigenic markers such as RII repeat of the glutamate rich protein (GLURP) and the merozoite surface proteins (*msp1* and *msp2*) (82). Therefore, by comparing the genotypes of such loci at baseline, before treatment, and the time of parasite recurrence, should provide a distinction between recrudescent and new infections (81). A number of drug trials have used this strategy to correct the outcomes of drug efficacy trials (83–85). However, it is important to note that the discriminatory power of these loci is dependent on the allelic diversity, the frequency of each allele within the population and the

genotyping protocol used (86,87).

### 2.9.1 Merozoite surface protein 2 gene (*msp2*)

The merozoite surface protein-2 is a 45kDa glycoprotein anchored in the merozoite surface by a glycophosphatidylinositol (GPI) anchor and due to its ability to elicit immune response it is considered to be an abundant antigen at the surface of the merozoite (88). Sequence variation has been detected in the *msp2* gene for both laboratory maintained (89) and field *P*. *falciparum* isolates (90–92). The comparison of the *msp2* sequences from the two isolate classes reveals highly conserved 5' and 3' sequences that flank a central variable region, block 3 that includes both repetitive and non-repetitive sequences.

The non-repetitive allelic families are classified into two forms that define two allelic families, FC27 and 3D7/IC (89). Each allelic family has its unique pattern of repetitive sequences. The FC27 allele-family shares a 12-mer and 32-mer repeat region, whereas the 3D7 allele-family share a 4-mer repeat sequence. Both allelic families have an N- and C-terminal conserved region with a GPI-anchor for attachment to the merozoite surface at the C-terminal end (see Figure 2-7).



Figure 2-6: The structure of the FC27 and 3D7 allelic families found on block 3 of the msp2 gene. Adapted from Boyle et al., 2014 (93).

#### 2.9.2 Glutamate-rich protein gene (glurp)

The glutamate-rich protein (*glurp*) encodes a 220kDa protein that is expressed at the preerythrocytic and erythrocytic stages of the parasite life cycle (94). GLURP contains an Nterminal non-repeat region (R0), a central repeat region (R1) and the C-terminal immunodominant region (R2), as shown in Figure 2-8. The R0 region has been shown to be highly conserved and elicits stable antibody responses over time (95,96), while the R2 region is genetically heterogenous (97).

The *glurp* gene is known to be less genetically diverse, as reported by studies in different geographic regions, but highly immunogenic. Polymorphisms in the *glurp* gene are characterized as sequence repeats, which in turn affects the gene size and product. Given that a unique variant of the gene-size is found in a human with one parasite, the presence of more than one allele represents a multiclonal infection.



**Figure 2-7**: The protein structure of the glutamate rich protein. Adapted from Maya et al., 2006 (98).

### **CHAPTER 3**

## **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

#### 3.1 Study Site and Study Design

The studies presented in this thesis were conducted at the Kenya Medical Research Institute (KEMRI)/Wellcome Trust Research Programme in collaboration with KEMRI. *P. falciparum* samples were collected following a drug trial conducted in Msambweni constituency in Kwale County, Kenya, as shown in Figure 3-1. The county has a total area of 362.6 km<sup>2</sup> with a population of 124,295 according to the Kenya 2009 census. Recent studies have reported reduced transmission intensities along the coastal parts of Kenya (99) with a *P. falciparum* prevalence of 9%-24% recorded in 2010, as compared to 64% in 1998 (100).



Figure 3-1: Map of Kenya showing Kwale County and Msambweni constituency.

The study was conducted in a cross-sectional, randomized, two arm trial set up designed to analyze the antimalarial markers of resistance to ACTs using molecular biology before and after treatment. Children between 6 months and 5 years were recruited at day 0 of the Kwale study (SSC 2276). Participants reported to the study clinic on days 1, 2, 3, 7, 14, 28 and 42. This study answers the key end-points of the larger multicenter trial that was proposed to assess the efficacy of dihydroartemisinin-piperaquine with artemether-lumefantrine as the comparative drug.

#### **3.2 Randomization and blinding**

Using MS-Excel, a randomization list was generated for all participants. Sealed envelopes that were sequentially numbered to contain the treatment arms were prepared. To each participant a study number was assigned and the study nurse or pharmacist administered the treatment by unsealing the envelope corresponding to the treatment number. Only the study nurse and patients were not blinded however the study clinician was blinded to the treatment assignments.

#### **3.3 Study Population**

363 children with confirmed *P. falciparum* malaria infection were recruited from the outpatient clinic of Msambweni county referral hospital and were randomized to receive dihydroartemisinin-piperaquine or artemether-lumefantrine.

#### **3.4 Selection Criteria**

Inclusion criteria for participants:

Children between 6 months to 5 years of age, absence of severe malnutrition, slide confirmed mono-infection of *P. falciparum*, asexual parasitemia between 2,000-200,000parasites/µl during the high transmission rainy season, a history of fever within past 24 hours, an axillary temperature  $\geq 37.5^{\circ}$ C, the ability to attend follow-up visits and an informed consent provided by parent or guardian.

Exclusion criteria for participants:

Patients with the following characteristics were excluded from the study: recent history of allergy or patients with danger signs (inability to drink, vomiting in past 24 hours, a recent history of multiple convulsions, unconsciousness, and inability to stand or sit), hypoglycemia,

co-morbidity infections, hyperanaemia, epilepsy, abnormal cardiac rhythm, jaundice and respiratory distress

#### **3.5 Ethical Considerations and Sample Size**

The study was approved by KEMRI Scientific and Ethics Review Unit (SERU), as shown in Appendix 1, and utilized all 363 microscopy-positive dried blood spot (DBS) samples collected pre and post treatment between April 2013 and June 2013. Some samples were however lost during follow-up. Table 3-1 shows the total number of samples, microscopy positive samples and their range parasitemia in each day.

Table 3- 1: The number of samples taken from each day of the study, the proportion that was microscopy positive and the range of parasitemia.

	Number of	Number of Microscopy	Range parasitemia
DAY	Samples	positive (%)	(Parasites/µl)
0	332	332(100)	1080-195200
1	319	189(59)	40-58400
2	323	23(7)	40-8800
3	321	1(0.3)	160
7	314	1(0.3)	7
14	319	1(0.3)	1560
21	323	8(2.5)	5320-126400
28	315	13(4)	2120-188800
42	286	26(9)	280-76040

#### **3.6 DNA Extraction**

#### **3.6.1 Dried Blood Spots**

Parasite DNA was extracted from the DBS samples by the Chelex method (33). A clean Harris Uni-core punch was immersed in 5M HCl then soaked in 5M NaOH and briefly rinsed with distilled water. A filter paper was removed from the zip lock bag with forceps and 2mm section of the blood spot was cut directly into a 1.5ml eppendorf tube. After each cut the Harris Uni-core punch was decontaminated with both HCL and NaOH to get rid of any DNA

contamination.

1ml of 0.5% saponin in 1X Phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) was added to each tube and inverted several times to ensure the filter paper is suspended in the solution. The samples were then incubated at 4°C overnight. Using a pipette the brown supernatant was drawn out, discarded and replaced with 1ml of PBS. The tubes were inverted again and incubated at 4°C for 30 minutes.

After discarding the brown solution again, 50µl of 20% Chelex and 150µl DNase/RNase free water was added to the 1.5ml tubes. Each tube was vortexed vigorously for 30 seconds and placed in the heating block at 100°C for 2 minutes. The samples were then centrifuged at 10,000 x g for 2 minutes after which the supernatant was carefully transferred to a fresh 1.5ml eppendorf tube taking care not to transfer the Chelex matrix. The freshly transferred supernatant was again centrifuged for a further 2 minutes at 10,000 x g and the supernatant carefully transferred to another 0.5ml microcentrifuge tube. The DNA was then stored at -20°C.

#### **3.6.2** Controls

DNA from laboratory-adapted strains was extracted using QIAamp DNA minikit (Qiagen Inc., Valencia, CA and USA) as per manufacturer's instructions. Prior to this, infected red blood cells (iRBCs) were lysed using saponin. Briefly, iRBCs were washed twice with 1X PBS and the pellet resuspended in PBS containing 0.1% (w/v) saponin (Sigma). The suspension was incubated for 3 minutes at room temperature and centrifuged for 10 minutes at 1440 x g.

Further, protein digestion and lysis of the pellet was performed by incubation in  $40\mu$ l of the proteinase K and  $400\mu$ l lysis buffer for 10min at 56°C. 100% ethanol that was responsible for precipitating the nucleic acids was added to each sample and vortexed for 15 seconds.  $600\mu$ l of the solution was applied to the spin columns and spun at 9000 x g for 1 minute to allow the nucleic acids to be adsorbed onto the QIAamp silica-membrane. The DNA was washed twice, first with 600µl of AW1 and spun at 8000 x g for 1 minute, then with 600µl of AW2 at 13000 x g for 3 minutes. This was done to improve the purity of the extracted DNA by removing any residual contaminants. The extracted DNA was eluted in 100µl elution buffer by spinning at 8000 x g for 1 minute into a 1.5ml eppendorf tube and stored at -20°C.

#### 3.7 Genetic Diversity of the *P. falciparum* isolates

The number of unique clones per isolate was determined by genotyping the *P. falciparum* merozoite surface protein 2 (*msp2*) and *glurp* by PCR. All reactions were carried out in a final volume of 10µl containing 10mM dNTPs, 10µM primers, 25mM MgCl<sub>2</sub> and 0.03U/10µl reaction (AmpliTaq Gold). To check for DNA contamination in any of the amplifications DNase/RNase free water was included as a negative control for each reaction.

Paired samples were genotyped in a stepwise manner first using msp2 then confirming with *glurp*. A recrudescent infection was defined as the presence of at least one matched allele at either locus.

#### 3.7.1 *msp2* locus

Genotyping of the *msp2* gene was performed in a nested PCR reaction (34) with minor modifications. The primary PCR amplification spanned the entire block 3 region of *msp2* followed by a secondary PCR with separate primer pairs targeting the *msp2* allelic families IC and FC27. Allele specific positive controls for IC parasites (7G8) and FC27 parasites (Dd2) were included in each set of reactions as positive controls. For the primary amplification the following conditions were followed: 5 minutes at 95°C, followed by 30 cycles for 1 minute at 94°C, 2 minutes at 58°C and 2 minutes at 72°C and final extension of 10 minutes at 72°C. For the nested reaction: 95°C for 5 minutes, 30 cycles for 1 minute at 94°C, 61°C for 2 minutes and 72°C for 2 minutes and a final extension of 5 minutes at 72°C. In the primary reaction 1µl of genomic DNA was added as the template. In the nested reaction, 1µl of outer PCR product was used as the template.

#### 3.7.2 glurp locus

Genotyping of the glurp gene was done in a single primary reaction. The cycling conditions were set up as follows: 95°C for 5 minutes, followed by 39 cycles of denaturation at 94°C for 1 minute, primer annealing at 55°C for 2 minutes and an extension step at 72°C for 2 minutes. This is followed by final cycle of 55°C for 2 minutes, 72°C for 5 minutes and a final hold step of 20°C for 2 minutes. Purified genomic DNA from 3D7 laboratory strain was amplified and electrophoresed as a positive control in all reactions.

#### 3.8 Genotyping for drug resistance markers

*Pfmdr1* (codon 86:720bp, codon 1246: 912bp), *pfmdr1* (codon 72-76: 193bp) and *k13* (886bp) were amplified from genomic DNA by using Expand High Fidelity PCR system (Roche). This system is composed of a unique enzyme with proofreading ability and exonuclease activity. Primers used for PCR were adopted from previously published studies (Table 3-2) and were subjected to in silico PCR using CLC Main Workbench version 9.5 (See Appendix 3) prior to the actual amplification in order to confirm whether the primers would anneal to the template. All reactions were performed to a final volume of  $10\mu$ l as shown in table 2-3 and each reaction mixture contained 200µM deoxynucleoside triphosphate, 300nM of each primer, 1X PCR buffer (containing 1.5mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 2.5mM of MgCl<sub>2</sub> (buffer 2), 0.035U of Taq and 0.7µl of the template DNA.

Poforonco	Gene	Orientation Securation	Base-	Annealing	
Kelefence		Orientation	Sequence	pairs	temp. (°C)
	Pfmdr1_ codon 86	pfmdr1_F	ATGGGTAAAGAGCAGAAAG	720	54
		pfmdr1_R	TCCCATTAAAGCCTCTTCTA		
Okombo et	Pfmdr1	pfmdr1_F	ATTGATGTAAGAGATGATGGT		53
al. 2014	codon 1246	pfmdr1_R	TATTCCATCTTGTGCTGATAA	912	
	Pfcrt	pfcrt_F	GGTGGAGGTTCTTGTCTTGG		63
		pfcrt_R	ATAAAGTTGTGAGTTTCGGATG	194	
Wamae et	k13	k13_F3	GAAGCCTTGTTGAAAGAAGC		56
al., not published		k13_R3	CGGAGTGACCAAATCTGG	886	
Snounou et		glurp_F	TGAATTCGAAGATGTTCACACTGAAC		
al., 1995	glurp	glurp_R	TGTAGGTACCACGGGTTCTTGTGG	600-1100	56
	msp2	primary_f	ATGAAGGTAATTAAAACATTGTCTAT TATA	011	
Zwatyanga		primary_r	ATATGGCAAAAGATAAAACAAGTGT TGCTG	811	58
et al., 1998		FC27_f	GCAAATGAAGGTTCTAATACTAATA G	260-500	
		$FC2/_r$		400 610	61
		SD//IC_I	CT	400-010	
		3D7/IC_r	GATTTGTTTCGGCATTATTATGA		

 Table 3- 2: Amplicon and sequencing primers for pfmdr1, pfcrt and k13 genes

The cycling conditions of the four gene fragments were as follows: 94°C for 2 minutes, 94°C for 15 seconds, 30 cycles at annealing temperatures (X), as shown in Table 3-2, for 30 seconds, 68°C for 2 minutes and a final extension of 7 minutes at 72°C. All annealing temperatures are listed in table 3-2.

#### **3.8.1 Gel Electrophoresis**

The 1% w/v Agarose gel was prepared by mixing 1g of Agarose with 100ml of 0.5X Tris base/Boric acid/ EDTA (TBE) buffer. The mixture was heated in a microwave until boiling, and allowed to cool. Red Safe dye (iNtRon Biotechnology) was added to enable visualization of DNA. The gel was then poured into an electrophoresis tank cast and allowed to solidify. 3µl of each PCR product was mixed 2µl loading dye and placed on the gel, and ran at 100Vs for 45 minutes. The gel was visualized under UV transilluminator (Bio-Rad machine). Any sample that had a single band was considered positive upon comparison with the controls and purified for sequencing.

#### **3.8.2 Amplicon Purification**

Following amplification, PCR product clean-up was done using Exonuclease 1- Shrimp Alkaline Phosphatase (ExoSAP-IT) (ExoSAP-IT For PCR Product, Affymetrix, Santa Clara, CA). Approximately 6µl of the PCR product was transferred to a 96 well plate to which 1µl of ExoSAP-IT was added. The plate was then loaded to the thermocycler and incubated according to the manufacturer's instructions (37°C for 15 minutes and 80°C for 15 minutes).

#### 3.8.3 Sequencing of *pfk13*, *pfcrt* and *pfmdr1*

Two pairs of primers were used to analyze the 3 mutations at codons 86, 184 and 1246 of *pfmdr1*, 1 primer pair specific for codons 72, 73, 74, 75 and 76 for *pfcrt* and 1 primer pair specific to the propeller domain of k13 (codon 440-720). Cycle sequencing was carried out using ABI BigDye Terminator v3.1 chemistry (Life Technologies, Carlsbad, CA, USA). The sequencing mix was prepared as follows:

For each reaction (template/primer combination), reagents and primer were mixed in 1.5ml tube
Reagent	Volume per reaction (µl)
Water	4.75
5X Sequencing buffer	1.75
Sequencing primer (5pmol/µl)	1
Big Dye Terminator	0.5
Template	1

 Table 3- 3: The cycle sequencing reaction volumes used

Assuming an initial template concentration of 800ng/  $\mu$ l the template was diluted to 30ng/  $\mu$ l and used in the cycle sequencing reaction along with the pGEM®-3Zf(+) double-stranded DNA Control Template as per manufacturer's instructions.

The plate was then loaded to the thermal cycler machine. The cycling conditions were set as follows: an initial denaturation of 96°C for 30 seconds, 96°C for 10 seconds, 25 cycles at 50°C for 10 seconds and 60°C for 4 minutes.

### **3.8.4 Ethanol Precipitation**

Precipitation was done to remove any unused primers after cycle sequencing. 1µl of EDTA and 1µl 3M Sodium acetate was added to each well containing DNA making sure these solutions reach the bottom of the well. 25µl ethanol (100%) was added to each well, the plate was then sealed and incubated at room temperature for 15 minutes to precipitate products. The plate was then spun for a minimum of 20 min at 4000 rpm at 20°C. After spinning the supernatant was drained off by gently inverting the plate on a fresh paper towel and spun again at 400rpm for 1 minute. 100µl of 70% ethanol was then added to each well and spun for 5 minutes at 4000 rpm at 20°C. Supernatant was drained off by gently inverting the glate on a fresh paper towel and spun again at 400rpm for 1 minute to get rid of excess ethanol. The plate was then air dried for 60 minutes to ensure ethanol completely dries so as not to interfere with capillary electrophoresis. 10µl of HiDi was added to each well before proceeding to denaturation at 95°C for 3mins. After denaturation the plates were chilled on ice and stored at 4°C before transportation to the sequencing facility. The sequences were read in ABI 3730xl machine at International Livestock Research Institute (ILRI).

### **3.9 Data Analysis**

Data collected in this study was analyzed using R-programming software version 3.4.1 and CLC Main Workbench 9.5. Results from msp2 and glurp genotyping were analyzed and figures generated using R-programming software. The trace files generated by the DNA analyzer were imported into R software to determine the total number of samples with and without chromatograms. Samples with chromatograms were then imported into CLC Main Workbench 9.5 for quality checking, editing, assembling and generation of a final consensus sequence. To determine the changes in the pre-and post-treatment allele frequencies a logistic regression was used and the statistical significance confirmed using a p-trend test. On the matched paired data a McNemar's test was done to determine if there were any significant changes in the allele frequencies after treatment. For both logistic regression and McNemar's test r-programming software was used. The significance level was evaluated at 5% for all analyses.

### **CHAPTER 4**

### RESULTS

### 4.1 Genetic Diversity of the *P. falciparum* isolates

A total of 363 children between the age of 6 months - 125 months were enrolled in the twoarm randomized drug trial between April 2013 and June 2013; 201 (55%) and 162 (45%) receiving AL and DP respectively. The baseline range parasitemia was 1080-195,200 parasites/ $\mu$ l. A 42-day follow-up period consisting of nine time-points including the day of recruitment was carried out, with the number of available samples shown in Table 2-1. 49 participants were reported as being malaria slide-positive after treatment by either AL or DP; 1 (0.3%), 1 (0.3%), 8 (2.5%), 13 (4.1%) and 26 (9%) on days 7, 14, 21, 28 and 42 respectively. The day 42 ACPR of the clinical trial was 89.5% (17/162) by DP and 95.5% (9/201) by AL. The day 28 ACPR was 94.4% (9/162) by DP and 98% (4/201) by AL.

It is therefore evident that from the clinical trial both AL and DP seem to be highly efficacious, however, WHO recommends the use of highly polymorphic markers such as *P*. *falciparum msp2* and *P*. *falciparum glurp* to distinguish recrudescent from new infections (81).

Reported here are the results of the *msp2* and *glurp* genotyping on the available 40 of the 49 participants who had recurrent infections post-treatment by both DP and AL.

### 4.1.1 Validation of the *msp2* and *glurp* genotyping PCR methods

To validate the *msp2 and glurp* PCR genotyping methods, genomic DNA from three laboratory *P. falciparum* isolates; 7G8, 3D7 and Dd2, were used. 7G8 and 3D7 represent the 3D7 allelic type while Dd2 represent the FC27 type. As shown in Figure 4-1, the 3D7/IC specific primers amplified a fragment in 7G8 and 3D7 isolates and as expected not in Dd2 isolates, while FC27 specific primers amplified a fragment in Dd2 and not in 3D7 and 7G8, thus validating the method. Since the *glurp* amplification does not require family specific amplification, the 3D7 isolate was chosen as the positive control.



Figure 4-1: A 2% agarose gel showing 3D7 and FC27 amplifications of the Dd2, 7G8 and 3D7 run with a HyperLadder<sup>™</sup> 100bp (Bioline, London, UK). Three different isolates were used to obtain the 3D7 DNA: the 3D7.a was obtained from parasites that were previously cultured and later diluted at a ratio of 1:100 and named 3D7.c. 3D7.b was obtained after DNA isolation of a culture of trophozoites. Both Dd2 isolates were obtained from the same culture. The negative control used was PCR clean water.

### **4.1.2** Genotyping the Clinical Trial Samples

The PCR cycling conditions used were as per published protocols, as shown in Table 2-2. Only nested amplicons were run on the gel with the paired samples run alongside each other for easy comparison of band sizes as shown in Figure 4-2. Of a total 49 paired microscopy-positive samples, 39 samples (Day 7(1), Day 21(7), Day 28(9), Day 42(22)), were successfully amplified at both *msp2* and *glurp* loci.



Figure 4-2: An example of a gel image showing the results of the msp2 and glurp genotyping on a single patient, obtained on day 0 and 7:FC27 amplification (A), 3D7 amplification (B), both representing the msp2 locus, and glurp amplification (C) on Sample\_ID 13; Day 0 (013) and Day 7 (7013). At day 0 the patient is primarily infected with the 3D7-type clone, which is cleared by day 7 and replaced with the FC27-type clone. Due to the varying band sizes between the day 0 and 7 glurp amplification, it is confirmed that indeed these are two unique infecting clones.

### 4.1.3 Molecular weight determination

Gel images were visually examined to identify the samples with successfully amplified fragments. To determine the band sizes, all gel images were analyzed by a digitalized gel documentation system where band sizing and molecular weight were calculated by the Image Lab<sup>TM</sup> Software version 6.0 Bio-Rad, while using the ladder as the reference. The band detection sensitivity was set at medium band-detection sensitivity to detect the bands of interest including any faint bands, as shown in Figure 4-3. Using high band-detection sensitivity resulted in detection of background staining as bands. A .csv file containing the computed band sizes and the band intensities was saved for further analysis.



Figure 4- 3: A gel image under analysis on the Image Lab Software, showing the detected bands and band sizes in relation to the ladders at both ends.

### 4.1.4 Multiplicity of Infection (MOI) and Response to treatment

The MOI defined as the mean number of parasite genotypes per infection target is calculated as follows:

MOI= <u>mean number of alleles</u> No. of patients positive at a defined locus

Table 4-1, shows the number of alleles at each locus along with the MOI for each loci in the five time-points. *msp2* recorded the highest MOI of 2.7 (Day 0) as compared to *glurp* 1.3 (Day

21), (*t*-test: t = 2.499, *p*-value = 0.0495). This marginal significance implies that the diversity of these genes is comparable and both genes would serve as adequate markers for determining the MOI in this site. The MOI by *msp2* loci is seen to decrease after treatment.

Table 4-1: Shows the total number of msp2 (FC27 and 3D7), glurp alleles along with the
MOI for each day

	Number of genotypes per allelic-family/ loci								
Time point		msp2	glu	urp					
	FC27 (%)	3D7 (%)	MOI	RII	MOI				
Day 0 (n=40)	57 (47)	64 (53)	2.7	48	1.2				
Day 7 (n=1)	2 (67)	1 (33)	1	1	0.5				
Day 21 (n=6)	15 (68)	7 (32)	1.6	8	1.3				
Day 28 (n=9)	19 (70)	8 (30)	1.6	8	1				
Day 42 (n=24)	26 (54)	22 (46)	2.4	19	1.1				

The mean (range) paired difference in the band sizes of identical alleles was 3.8bp (0-18bp) for FC27, 11.02bp (3.4-17.7bp) for 3D7 and 12.4bp (0-34.7bp) for *glurp*. Based on this analysis, a pre- and post-treatment sample with FC27, 3D7 and *glurp* allele size difference of 18bp, 17.7bp and 34.7bp respectively, were considered the same. A patient was considered to have a recrudescent infection if two or more alleles were similar at any loci before and after treatment or if at least one allele was similar in at least two loci. In the event there was only one data point from one loci then one similar allele was enough to call it a recrudescent infection.

msp2 genotyping confirmed a total of 12 (31%) recrudescent and 27 (69%) new infections. In

order to confirm the number of recrudescent infections identified at the *msp2* locus, further genotyping was done at the *glurp* locus. The *glurp* locus confirmed 8 of the 12 cases reported at the *msp2* locus as being recrudescent; two patients from day 28, one (day 21) and five (day 42) and 31 cases as re-infections, as shown on Table 4-2.

Under response to treatment, the adequate clinical parasitological response (ACPR), which is the absence of parasitemia irrespective of the axillary temperature on day 21, day 28 and day 42, was computed. This is compared with the PCR-corrected ACPR, which takes into account PCR data using *msp2* and *glurp* genotyping to define a new infection from recrudescent infection rather than only considering microscopy data. This translates to a PCR-corrected ACPR of 100% by DP and 99.4% by AL on day 21, 100% by DP and 98.8% by AL on day 28 and lastly, 99.5% by DP and 97.5% by AL on day 42, all shown in Table 4-2.

 Table 4-2: Table showing the number of recrudescent and new infections, the PCR 

 corrected and uncorrected ACPR and the drug arm involved

DAY	Infection	Drug	g Arm	ACPR	Drug Arm	
	туре	DP	AL		DP	AL
21	re-infection	2	3	Uncorrected	98	97.5
	recrudescent	1	0	Corrected	100	99.4
28	re-infection	5	2	Uncorrected	98	94.4
	recrudescent	0	2	Corrected	100	98.8
42	re-infection	7	11	Uncorrected	95.5	89.5
	recrudescent	1	5	Corrected	99.5	97.5

### 4.1.5 Distribution of msp2 and glurp alleles

The *msp2* fragment sizes ranged from 160-650bp, with the majority of the 3D7 alleles ranging between 241 to 260bp and FC27 alleles from 281 to 320bp. The *glurp* allele sizes ranged from 600-1190bp with the most frequent alleles being between 851-930bp as shown in Appendix 5. Analysis of the proportions of the *msp2* allele families, before treatment, revealed a greater number of IC/3D7 alleles (53%) as compared to FC27 alleles (47%), as shown in Figure 4-4. After treatment the proportion of FC27 alleles are seen to be higher than the IC alleles, 63% and 37% respectively, OR=0.5, p-value=0.031 by Fisher's exact test. This means that a patient had 50% less odds of having the 3D7 allele-type of parasites after treatment as compared to having the FC27 allele type.



Figure 4- 4: A graph showing the proportion of msp2 alleles at baseline (before treatment) and after treatment (follow-up)

### **4.2** Baseline allele frequencies of the resistance related markers

Molecular genotyping of antimalarial resistance markers is an important tool in determining the emergence and spread of antimalarial drug resistance (57). In this section the pre- and post-treatment allele frequencies of three antimalarial resistance markers; Pfcrt, Pfmdr1 and *Pfk13* are presented.

Of the 312 Day 0 samples, 211(67.6%) PfCRT codon 76, 209(67.0%) PfMDR1 codon 86, 208(66.7%) PfMDR1 codon 184, 182(58.3%) PfMDR1 codon 1246 and 173(55.4%) K13 were successfully sequenced, all shown in Table 4-3.

For *Pfcrt*, 113(54%) samples carried the K76 wild type, 59(28%) had the 76T mutant and 39(18%) displayed a mixed wild type and mutant allele. Among the 211 isolates, two main haplotypes were identified, 113 (53.6%) carried the wild-type CVMNK haplotype and 58(27.5%) harbored the mutant CVIET haplotype. Only one sample was seen to harbor the rare CVMET haplotype at a frequency of 0.5%. The mixed haplotypes 39(18.4%) were mainly composed of CVIET/CVMNK, with some rare haplotypes such as CVMDT/CVIET and CVMNT/CVIET.

Sequence analysis of the three *Pfmdr1* codons displayed: 168(80%) N86 wild type, 23 (11%) 86Y mutant and 18(9%) mixed alleles, 89(43%) Y184 wild type, 85 (41%) 184F mutant and 34 (16%) mixed alleles and 162(89%) D1246 wild type, 12 (7%) 1246Y mutant and 8(4%) mixed alleles. Haplotype data in all the three *Pfmdr1* codons were obtained in 96(45%) samples. 6 haplotypes (NYD, NFD, YYD, NFY, YYY, NYY) were identified. The NFD haplotype was found most frequently in 37(38.5%) isolates, followed by NYD 30(31.4%), YYD 2(2.1%) and three rare haplotypes (NFY, YYY, NYY) each occurring in a single isolate. There were no synonymous or non-synonymous mutations observed in the propeller domain of *k13*.

Gene (polymorphic codon)		SNP/Haplotype							
<i>Pfcrt</i> (72,73,74,75,76)	SNPs	Frequency	Haplotypes	Frequency					
	K76*	113(54%)	CVMNK*	113(53.5%)					
	76T	59(28%)	CVIET	58(27.5%)					
	Mixed K/T	39(18%)	CVMET	1(0.5%)					
			MIXED	39(18.4%)					
Total=211									
<i>Pfmdr1</i> (codon 86, 184, 1246)	SNPs	Frequency	Haplotypes	Frequency					
	N86*	168(80%)	NYD*	30(31.4%)					
	86Y	23(11%)	NFD	37(38.5%)					
	Mixed N/Y	18(9%)	YYD	2(2.1%)					
	Y184*	89(43%)	NFY	1(1%)					
	184F	85(41%)	YYY	1(1%)					
	Mixed Y/F	34(16%)	NYY	1(1%)					
	D1246*	162(89%)	MIXED	24(25%)					
	1246Y	12(7%)							
Total =96	Mixed D/Y	8(4%)							

### Table 4-3: Baseline allele frequencies of Pfmdr1 and Pfcrt

\* represents either the wild-type allele/haplotype

MIXED pfcrt haplotypes identified were CVIET/CVMNK, CVMDT/CVIET, CVIEK/CVMNK or

### CVMNT/CVIET

MIXED pfmdr1 haplotypes identified were NFD/YFD, NFD/NYD, NFY/NYY, YYD/NYD or NYD/NYY

# 4.3 Pre- and post-treatment allele and haplotype frequencies of resistance related markers

The temporal distribution of SNPs at *Pfcrt* (codon 72), *Pfmdr1* (codon 86, 184 and 1246) and *k13*-propeller domain are shown in Table 3-4.

There was a notable decrease in the mutant *Pfcrt* 76T allele from 28% (59/211) on day 0 to 9.7% (9/31) on day 42. This decline is seen to begin as soon as day 1 with the mutant 76T allele having a frequency of 21.1% (46/218). The proportion of individuals with the mixed genotype (K/T) is also seen to increase from 18% (day 0) to 29% (day 42).

The proportion of children carrying the mutant *Pfmdr1* 86Y allele is seen to slightly increase after treatment from 11% (day 0) to 12% (day 1) and thereafter is predominantly wild type. There was an overall increase in the mutant 184F allele from 41% (day 0) to 50% (day 42). The mutant 1246Y was only reported on day 0 (7%) with the follow up days showing the wild type allele.

Only one synonymous mutation at the k13 propeller domain was reported on day 42 at codon 487 from a GTA to GTG encoding the amino acid Valine.

A p-trend test for the effect of ACT treatment showed no statistically significant difference in the frequency of *Pfmdr1* alleles except for *Pfcrt* where there was a significant decrease in the mutant allele from 28% in day 0 to 9.7% in day 42 (Odds Ratio = 0.3; [95% CI 0.13-0.63]; p=0.0285).

Haplotype analysis of the *Pfcrt* gene displayed three haplotypes. The most dominant *Pfcrt* haplotype was CVMNK and was seen to increase from 53.5% on day 0 to 61.3% on day 42, followed by the CVIET genotype and a low frequency CVMET haplotype. *Pfmdr1* haplotype analysis was limited in numbers due to availability in sequence coverage in all the three codons. However, the two main haplotypes that were dominant were the NFD and NYD, all shown in Appendix 7.

				Day 0	Dav 1	Dav 2	Dav 3	Dav 7	Day 21	Day 28	Dav 42	Parametric	Parametric
Gene	Position	Wild type	Mutant	n(%)	n(%)	n(%)	n(%)	n(%)	n(%)	n(%)	n(%)	slope	p-value
PfCRT	codon 76	K	Т	59(28)	46(21.1)	7(21.2)	0	1(33)	0	1(11)	9(9.7)		
			mixed	39(18)	49(22.5)	2(6)	0	0	2(25)	2(22)	9(29)	-0.00478	0.0285
total number				211	218	33	2	3	8	9	31		
PfMDR1	codon 86	Ν	Y	23(11)	14(12)	0	0	0	0	0	0		
			mixed	18(9)	10(8)	0	0	0	0	0	1(17)	0.00375	0.1682
total number				209	121	4	1	0	6	4	6		
	codon 184	Y	F	85(41)	65(56)	1(50)	1(100)	0	1(14)	2(50)	3(50)	_	
			mixed	34(16)	12(10)	0	0	0	1(14)	0	1(17)	-0.0031	0.4653
total number				208	116	2	1	0	7	4	6		
	codon 1246	D	Y	12(7)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0		
			mixed	8(4)	0	0	0	0	0	0	1(11)	0.0019	0.2737
total number				182	10	1	0	1	6	4	9		
K13	codon 487	V(A)	V(G)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1(4.5)		
			mixed	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	-
total number				168	165	7	2	1	5	4	22	-	

## Table 4-4: Allele frequencies of mutations in *Pfcrt*, *Pfmdr1* and *k13* genes, before and after ACT treatment

### 4.3.1 Paired Analysis

To determine if there were any changes in the allele frequencies after treatment, the paired samples having recurrent parasitemia at day 7, 21, 28 or 42 were compared with their respective day 0 samples. Only *Pfmdr1* codon 86 displayed a borderline significant change in the SNP frequency after treatment (McNemar's  $\chi 2= 3.78$ , *p*=0.05), with a decreased odds (OR 0.39 95% CI 0.18-0.88), shown in Table 4-5, meaning that alleles were more likely to stay the same than change after treatment.

Table 4-5: The SNP frequencies of the paired samples along with the McNemar's  $\chi$ 2tests for each gene

Como	Post- and p	ore-treatment	t	McNemar's	OR (95 % CI)	
Gene	Pre	P	ost	χ2 (p value)		
PfCRT		K76	76T		0.75 (0.43, 1.32)	
	K76	54	39	0.42(0.52)		
	76T	46	61			
		N86	86Y			
PfMDR1	N86	78	10	3.78(0.05)	0.39 (0.18, 0.88)	
	86Y	22	90			
		Y184	184F			
	Y184	52	37	1.18(0.28)	0.64 (0.36, 1.12)	
	184F	48	63			
		D1246	1246Y		ND	
	D1246	100	0	]-		
	1246Y	0	100			
K13		V(A)487	487V(G)			
	V(A)487	100	1	0(1)	ND	
	487V(G)	0	99			

## CHAPTER FIVE DISCUSSION

In this section we discuss the genetic diversity, the multiplicity of *P. falciparum* isolates, recrudescent and new infection cases and the ACPR in Msambweni, an area that was characterized by moderate malaria transmission in 2010 (101).

The *msp1*, *msp2* and *glurp* genes have been used to estimate the genetic diversity of *P*. *falciparum* populations. Molecular genotyping of such highly polymorphic genes has been adopted in antimalarial efficacy trials as well as clinical trials (102). This is because of their extensive size polymorphisms due to the intragenic repeats that vary between different alleles. In this study, two of these genes, *glurp* and *msp2*, were genotyped in order to distinguish recrudescent from new infections in pre- and post-treatment samples.

The most abundant *msp2* allele was the 3D7 allele (53%) before treatment, whereas the FC27 allele (62%) was the most dominant allele after treatment (OR=1.8, p-value=0.031, Fisher's exact). This means that it is highly likely that a patient has the FC27 allele after treatment. The FC27 allele has been shown to be more prevalent in asymptomatic infections rather than in symptomatic *P. falciparum* infected individuals (103,104), suggesting that post-treatment samples tend to be asymptomatic infections. Analysis of the clinical data confirms that indeed all the post-treatment infections were asymptomatic as no fever was reported. With regards to the baseline 3D7 abundant allele, several studies done in Southeast Asia (105–107) and Africa (108) have placed the 3D7 allele as being the most frequent in a population. In contrast, some studies have reported a higher frequency of FC27 alleles (109–111). In order to confidently determine the most prevalent allele, one would have to genotype the general population. However, we can safely conclude from our day 0 samples that the most prevalent allele is of the 3D7 type. It is therefore interesting that there is a higher odds that post-treatment infections tend to be of the FC27 allele-type, perhaps because the FC27 allele is a less virulent genotype, to some extent able to withstand drug pressure making it more transmissible.

The largest number of alleles detected in a single infection was 3 and 4 for *glurp* and *msp2*, respectively. Evidence of polyclonal infections, characterized by a single infection having more than one allele, was seen in 74% (*msp2*) and 22% (*glurp*) of the patients at baseline. The *msp2* gene recorded higher MOI values as compared to *glurp*. This could be due to the lower diversity of *glurp*, which has only one polymorphic allelic family known as RII, as compared

to *msp2* that has two highly diverse allelic families, 3D7 and FC27(112). The multiplicity of infection is seen to decline steadily from day 0 up to day 7 in both *msp2* and *glurp* loci, perhaps due to the effect of the ACT, which is known to clear parasites by day 3,therefore leading to a decrease in the number of parasites and clones per patient. The MOI values were seen to increase right from day 21 to day 42, with day 42 recording the highest number of clones per patient using the *msp2* loci. From our analysis, this is mainly due to the high number of new infections 31/39 (79%). The malaria vector is therefore continuously introducing new clones to the existing *P. falciparum* pool or some low frequency variants that were not detected by PCR at day 0 rise to a detectable frequency following the clearance of the dominant population in the infection. A study conducted in two regions of Rwanda with different malaria transmission intensities reported more polyclonal infections and high MOI in the malaria endemic area when compared to the low malaria endemic area (113). Other studies conducted in regions with declining malaria transmission such as Djibouti (114), Colombia (115) and Peru (116) have reported low levels of MOI and polyclonal infections.

Only 8 patients were seen to harbor recrudescent clone(s). With the high PCR-adjusted ACPR for day 21 (99.6%), day 28 (99.3%) and day 42 (98.2%), this study compares equally to studies done in western Kenya (117,118) where ACTs remain highly efficacious.

There was a limitation in the analysis of PCR products by gel electrophoresis due to size estimation. Capillary electrophoresis offers better resolution of allele sizes. Despite the fact that we were able to use more than one polymorphic locus and obtained a bp-range within which alleles were considered to be similar, it is possible that there was an under-estimation of recrudescent infections and an over-estimation of new infections due to the arbitrary cut-off that was set (6,119).

We describe here, polymorphisms in *Pfcrt*, *Pfmdr1*, *k13* genes isolated before and after ACT. A mutation in the *Pfcrt* gene at codon K76T has been linked to chloroquine resistance (120,121). Mutations in the *Pfmdr1* gene at position N86Y has been known to determine the level of resistance to CQ (72,122,123). In the context of this study involving the use of ACTs, the wild-type *Pfmdr1* N86 and *Pfcrt* K76 parasites have been associated with selection by lumefantrine (124). Parasite selection pressure is the increased ability of the mutant or wild-type parasite population to grow and multiply in the presence of antimalarials, in this case ACTs. Absence of drug pressure would therefore mean that the resistant parasite would

become disadvantaged relative to the sensitive parasite. Several *in vitro* studies have confirmed this notion of drug selection pressure by withdrawing drug use and the fitter susceptible parasites would grow and out-compete the resistant strains over time (6,119).

Our results demonstrate a low baseline frequency of the mutant*Pfcrt*76T (27%) and *Pfmdr1* 86Y (11%)/1246Y (7%), in *P. falciparum* isolates from Msambweni, in 2013. This biased distribution towards a high frequency of the wild-type *Pfmdr1* N86 and *Pfcrt* K76 parasites is potentially due to selection by lumefantrine. This trend has also been associated with the lack of chloroquine use that was responsible for selecting the mutant alleles leading to a resurgence of the wild type alleles (124). Our data are in line with those reporting an increase in the frequency of *Pfmdr1*-186F allele post-treatment (125) which has been associated with *in* vivo selection by AL. The increased prevalence of parasites with the *Pfcrt* K76 and *Pfmdr1* N86/184F/D1246 alleles has been reported in other studies to display higher fitness in the presence of AL and DP(126,127). Extended exposure to ACTs may select for new infections emerging from the liver, with parasites carrying the above alleles.

When the SNP frequencies were analyzed as haplotypes, the same was true, where the wild-type *Pfcrt* C72/V73/M74/N75/K76 allele was seen to be dominant over the mutant allele CVIET.

Thus far, only 4 (C580Y, R539T, Y493H and I543T) of the 13 non-synonymous mutations associated with slow parasite clearance have been confirmed to confer increased ring stage survival in drug resistant field isolates *in vitro* (60). There was no evidence of artemisinin resistance-associated mutations in the *Plasmodium falciparum* K13-propeller domain in Msambweni. This includes the major resistance associated mutation, C580Y, identified in Southeast Asia. This finding is consistent with other studies conducted in Africa where highly diverse, low frequency non-synonymous mutations (17,128,129) or no non-synonymous mutations in the *Plasmodium falciparum* K13-propeller (130) have been identified.

Following treatment with ACTs, studies have reported the selection of wild type alleles at both the *Pfcrt* and *Pfmdr1* loci(121,123,131,132). Our data confirms an increase in wild-type alleles post-treatment especially at the *Pfcrt* locus.

In this study, the frequency of the *Pfcrt* 76T mutant allele is seen to decrease from 28% in day 0 to 9.7% in day 42, along with an increase of the wild-type CVMNK haplotype. In a drug trial done in Mbita, western Kenya, a significant increase in the frequency of the wild type

CVMNK haplotype was observed as early as day 3, from 19.4% on day 0 to 90.4% on day 3(125).

Despite the limitation of few samples obtained for *Pfmdr1* haplotype analysis, our results clearly indicate a decline in the *Pfmdr1* 86Y and 1246Y mutant alleles. There was an increase in the mutant 184F allele from 41% in day 0 to 50% in day 42, with the increase seen as soon as the first day of treatment at 56% on day 1 (p = 0.4653). Previous studies conducted in Tanzania, Uganda and Nigeria have reported a selection of N86, 184F and 1246D *Pfmdr1* alleles in recurrent infections after treatment with ACTs (131,133–135).

In a paired analysis of the SNP frequency, the *Pfmdr1* 86Y allele showed a greater likelihood of decreasing post-treatment, therefore implying a selection of the wild-type N86 allele. The paired analysis also reveals that the pre- and post-treatment infections had a greater likelihood of maintaining the same allele post-treatment. Since most post-treatment infections were new infections rather than recrudescent infections, there appears to be a selection of the wild type alleles post-treatment. Furthermore, it is also the abundant allele circulating in the population.

Analysis of the *k13* gene showed a very low prevalence of the K13 propeller synonymous mutations. Only one sample in a patient treated with DP had a synonymous mutation at codon 487. This finding is in line with recent studies conducted in sub-Saharan Africa, that have not reported any of the polymorphisms associated with artemisinin resistance(60). The most frequent A578S mutation found in Africa has been found to be susceptible to ACT, after an *in vitro* ring stage survival assay, suggesting that the A578S is not an artemisinin-resistant mutation (136). The absence of resistance associated K13 propeller mutations concurs strongly with the efficacy of ACTs reported in this study. Moreover, the ACTs did clear the parasites by day 3, except in one patient, which still qualifies as adequate ACT efficacy where the threshold number of parasitemic patients should be <10% by day 3 as recommended by WHO. It was also observed that there was an overall low number of recrudescent infections in both treatment arms, further emphasizing the efficacy of the drugs.

### **CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE RECOMMENDATIONS**

The ACTs showed adequate efficacy at the study site in 2013, since no *Pfk13* mutations were observed, there were very few recrudescent infections, a high PCR-corrected ACPR was recorded for both AL and DP on days 28 and 42 and parasites were cleared by day 3, except in one patient, which is below the recommended WHO threshold of <10% parasitemic patients by day 3.

The high re-infection rate suggests a need for continued malaria prevention interventions. This study compares equally well to studies done in western Kenya (117,118) where ACTs were shown to be highly efficacious.

I recommend that current studies on the efficacy of ACTs should be done at the same site to compare the ACPR and the allele frequencies of these and additional resistant markers. The background mutations for artemisinin resistance ought to be studied in order to determine their selection by ACTs.

### REFERENCES

- 1. Jong EC, Nothdurft HD. Current Drugs for Antimalarial Chemoprophylaxis: A Review of Efficacy and Safety. J Travel Med. Wiley/Blackwell (10.1111); 2006 Mar;8:S48–56.
- Peters W. Malaria. Chemoprophylaxis and chemotherapy. Br Med J. British Medical Journal Publishing Group; 1971 Apr;2(5753):95–8.
- Bloland PB, Ettling M. Making malaria-treatment policy in the face of drug resistance. Ann Trop Med Parasitol. 1999 Jan;93(1):5–23.
- Trape JF, Pison G, Preziosi MP, Enel C, Desgrées du Loû A, Delaunay V, et al. Impact of chloroquine resistance on malaria mortality. C R Acad Sci III. 1998 Aug;321(8):689–97.
- Fidock DA, Nomura T, Talley AK, Cooper RA, Dzekunov SM, Ferdig MT, et al. Mutations in the P. falciparum digestive vacuole transmembrane protein PfCRT and evidence for their role in chloroquine resistance. Mol Cell [Internet]. Elsevier; 2000 Oct;6(4):861–71.
- Laufer MK, Thesing PC, Eddington ND, Masonga R, Dzinjalamala FK, Takala SL, et al. Return of Chloroquine Antimalarial Efficacy in Malawi. N Engl J Med. Massachusetts Medical Society ; 2006 Nov;355(19):1959–66.
- Shretta R, Omumbo J, Rapuoda B, Snow RW. Using evidence to change antimalarial drug policy in Kenya. Trop Med Int Heal. Wiley/Blackwell (10.1111); 2000 Nov;5(11):755–64.
- Plowe C V, Djimde A, Bouare M, Doumbo O, Wellems TE. Pyrimethamine and proguanil resistance-conferring mutations in Plasmodium falciparum dihydrofolate reductase: polymerase chain reaction methods for surveillance in Africa. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 1995 Jun;52(6):565–8.
- Basco LK, Eldin de Pécoulas P, Wilson CM, Le Bras J, Mazabraud A. Point mutations in the dihydrofolate reductase-thymidylate synthase gene and pyrimethamine and cycloguanil resistance in Plasmodium falciparum. Mol Biochem Parasitol. 1995 Jan;69(1):135–8.
- 10. Davis B, Ladner J, Sams K, Tekinturhan E, de Korte D, Saba J. Artemisinin-based

combination therapy availability and use in the private sector of five AMFm phase 1 countries. Malar J [Internet]. 2013;12(1):135.

- Yeung S, Pongtavornpinyo W, Hastings IM, Mills AJ, White NJ. Antimalarial drugs resistance, artemisine-based combination therapy and the contribution of modeling to elucidating policy choices. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2004;71 (suppl.(Suppl 2):179–86.
- Dondorp AM, Fairhurst RM. Artemisinin-Resistant Plasmodium falciparum Malaria. Microbiol Spectr. 2016;4(3):409–29.
- Noedl H, Se Y, Schaecher K, Smith BL, Socheat D, Fukuda MM. Evidence of Artemisinin-Resistant Malaria in Western Cambodia. N Engl J Med [Internet]. Massachusetts Medical Society ; 2008 Dec 11;359(24):2619–20.
- Imwong M, Suwannasin K, Kunasol C, Sutawong K, Mayxay M, Rekol H, et al. The spread of artemisinin-resistant Plasmodium falciparum in the Greater Mekong subregion: a molecular epidemiology observational study. Lancet Infect Dis [Internet]. 2017 May;17(5):491–7.
- Ariey F, Witkowski B, Amaratunga C, Beghain J, Langlois A-C, Khim N, et al. A molecular marker of artemisinin-resistant Plasmodium falciparum malaria. Nature [Internet]. 2014 Jan 2;505(7481):50–5.
- Ashley EA, Dhorda M, Fairhurst RM, Amaratunga C, Lim P, Suon S, et al. Spread of Artemisinin Resistance in *Plasmodium falciparum* Malaria. N Engl J Med. 2014 Jul;371(5):411–23.
- Kamau E, Campino S, Amenga-Etego L, Drury E, Ishengoma D, Johnson K, et al. K13-Propeller Polymorphisms in Plasmodium falciparum Parasites From Sub-Saharan Africa. J Infect Dis [Internet]. 2014 Nov 2.
- Taylor SM, Parobek CM, DeConti DK, Kayentao K, Coulibaly SO, Greenwood BM, et al. Absence of Putative Artemisinin Resistance Mutations Among Plasmodium falciparum in Sub-Saharan Africa: A Molecular Epidemiologic Study. J Infect Dis. 2015 Mar;211(5):680–8.
- Sanogo K, Plowe C V., Maiga AW, Toure S, Djimde AA, Dama S, et al. No Evidence of Delayed Parasite Clearance after Oral Artesunate Treatment of Uncomplicated Falciparum Malaria in Mali. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2012 Jul;87(1):23–8.
- 20. Haldar K, Bhattacharjee S, Safeukui I. Drug resistance in Plasmodium. Nat Rev

Microbiol 2018 163. 2018;16(3):156.

- Winzeler EA, Manary MJ, Murray C, Ortblad K, Guinovart C, Lim S, et al. Drug resistance genomics of the antimalarial drug artemisinin. Genome Biol [Internet]. BioMed Central; 2014 Nov 25;15(11):544.
- Dondorp AM, Fanello CI, Hendriksen IC, Gomes E, Seni A, Chhaganlal KD, et al. Artesunate versus quinine in the treatment of severe falciparum malaria in African children (AQUAMAT): an open-label, randomised trial. Lancet. 2010 Nov;376(9753):1647–57.
- 23. Mita T, Tanabe K, Kita K. Spread and evolution of Plasmodium falciparum drug resistance. Parasitol Int. 2009 Sep;58(3):201–9.
- White NJ. Plasmodium knowlesi: The Fifth Human Malaria Parasite. Clin Infect Dis [Internet]. Oxford University Press; 2008 Jan 15;46(2):172–3.
- Snow RW, Guerra CA, Noor AM, Myint HY, Hay SI. The global distribution of clinical episodes of Plasmodium falciparum malaria. Nature [Internet]. Europe PMC Funders; 2005 Mar 10 [cited 2017 May 14];434(7030):214–7.
- Marsh K, Pison G, Preziosi M, al. et. Malaria disaster in Africa. Lancet (London, England) [Internet]. Elsevier; 1998 Sep 19;352(9132):924.
- Gardner MJ, Hall N, Fung E, White O, Berriman M, Hyman RW, et al. Genome sequence of the human malaria parasite Plasmodium falciparum. Nature [Internet]. Nature Publishing Group; 2002 Oct 3 [cited 2017 May 6];419(6906):498–511.
- 28. Report WM. World malaria report 2016. 2016.
- Matsuoka H, Yoshida S, Hirai M, Ishii A. A rodent malaria, Plasmodium berghei, is experimentally transmitted to mice by merely probing of infective mosquito, Anopheles stephensi. Parasitol Int [Internet]. 2002 Mar;51(1):17–23.
- Vanderberg JP, Sidjanski S. Delayed Migration of Plasmodium Sporozoites from the Mosquito Bite Site to the Blood. Am J Trop Med Hyg [Internet]. The American Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene; 1997 Oct 1;57(4):426–9.
- Silvie O, Mota MM, Matuschewski K, Prudêncio M. Interactions of the malaria parasite and its mammalian host. Curr Opin Microbiol [Internet]. 2008 Aug [cited 2017 May 23];11(4):352–9. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18644249
- 32. Krotoski WA. Frequency of Relapse and Primaquine Resistance in Southeast Asian

Vivax Malaria. N Engl J Med [Internet]. 1980 Sep 4;303(10):587–587.

- Markus MB. Malaria: Origin of the Term "Hypnozoite." J Hist Biol [Internet]. Springer Netherlands; 2011 Nov 16;44(4):781–6.
- Su X, Ferdig MT, Huang Y, Huynh CQ, Liu A, You J, et al. A genetic map and recombination parameters of the human malaria parasite Plasmodium falciparum. Science [Internet]. 1999 Nov 12;286(5443):1351–3.
- 35. Cowman AF, Berry D, Baum J. The cellular and molecular basis for malaria parasite invasion of the human red blood cell. J Cell Biol. 2012;198(6):961–71.
- Crawley J, Chu C, Mtove G, Nosten F, Frevert U, White N. Malaria in children. Lancet [Internet]. World Health Organization, Geneva; 2010 Apr 24;375(9724):1468–81.
- Greenwood B, Marsh K, Snow R. Why do some African children develop severe malaria? Parasitol Today [Internet]. 1991 Oct;7(10):277–81.
- 38. who report 2015. World Health Organization; 2015.
- 39. Killeen GF, Smith TA, Ferguson HM, Mshinda H, Abdulla S, Lengeler C, et al. Preventing Childhood Malaria in Africa by Protecting Adults from Mosquitoes with Insecticide-Treated Nets. Dushoff J, editor. PLoS Med [Internet]. 2007 Jul 3;4(7):e229.
- 40. Curtis CF, Mnzava AE. Comparison of house spraying and insecticide-treated nets for malaria control. Bull World Health Organ [Internet]. 2000;78(12):1389–400.
- Kleinschmidt I, Schwabe C, Benavente L, Torrez M, Ridl FC, Segura JL, et al. Marked increase in child survival after four years of intensive malaria control. Am J Trop Med Hyg [Internet]. 2009 Jun;80(6):882–8.
- 42. Wongsrichanalai C, Pickard AL, Wernsdorfer WH, Meshnick SR. Epidemiology of drug-resistant malaria. Lancet Infect Dis [Internet]. 2002 Apr;2(4):209–18.
- Haynes RK. Artemisinin and derivatives: the future for malaria treatment? Curr Opin Infect Dis [Internet]. 2001 Dec [cited 2017 Jul 31];14(6):719–26.
- 44. Antimalaria studies on Qinghaosu. Chin Med J (Engl) [Internet]. 1979 Dec [cited 2017 Jul 31];92(12):811–6. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/117984
- Miller LH, Su X. Artemisinin: discovery from the Chinese herbal garden. Cell [Internet]. NIH Public Access; 2011 Sep 16;146(6):855–8.
- 46. Price RN, Nosten F, Luxemburger C, ter Kuile FO, Paiphun L, Chongsuphajaisiddhi T, et al. Effects of artemisinin derivatives on malaria transmissibility. Lancet (London,

England) [Internet]. 1996 Jun 15;347(9016):1654-8.

- 47. Waknine-Grinberg JH, Hunt N, Bentura-Marciano A, McQuillan JA, Chan HW, Chan WC, et al. Artemisone effective against murine cerebral malaria. Malar J. 2010;9(1).
- 48. Hong YL, Yang YZ, Meshnick SR. The interaction of artemisinin with malarial hemozoin. Mol Biochem Parasitol [Internet]. 1994 Jan;63(1):121–8.
- Kannan R, Kumar K, Sahal D, Kukreti S, Chauhan VS. Reaction of artemisinin with haemoglobin: implications for antimalarial activity. Biochem J [Internet]. 2005 Jan 15;385(Pt 2):409–18.
- Angus BJ, Chotivanich K, Udomsangpetch R, White NJ. In vivo removal of malaria parasites from red blood cells without their destruction in acute falciparum malaria. Blood [Internet]. 1997 Sep 1;90(5):2037–40.
- Chotivanich K, Udomsangpetch R, Dondorp A, Williams T, Angus B, Simpson JA, et al. The mechanisms of parasite clearance after antimalarial treatment of Plasmodium falciparum malaria. J Infect Dis [Internet]. Oxford University Press; 2000 Aug;182(2):629–33.
- 52. Schnitzer B, Sodeman T, Mead ML, Contacos PG. Pitting function of the spleen in malaria: ultrastructural observations. Science [Internet]. 1972 Jul 14;177(4044):175–7.
- 53. Witkowski B, Lelièvre J, Barragán MJL, Laurent V, Su X, Berry A, et al. Increased tolerance to artemisinin in Plasmodium falciparum is mediated by a quiescence mechanism. Antimicrob Agents Chemother [Internet]. 2010 May;54(5):1872–7.
- Tilley L, Straimer J, Gnädig NF, Ralph SA, Fidock DA. Artemisinin Action and Resistance in Plasmodium falciparum. Trends Parasitol. Elsevier; 2016 Sep;32(9):682– 96.
- 55. Zhou Z, Griffing SM, de Oliveira AM, McCollum AM, Quezada WM, Arrospide N, et al. Decline in sulfadoxine-pyrimethamine-resistant alleles after change in drug policy in the Amazon region of Peru. Antimicrob Agents Chemother [Internet]. American Society for Microbiology; 2008 Feb 1 [cited 2017 Sep 20];52(2):739–41.
- 56. Okombo J, Kamau AW, Marsh K, Sutherland CJ, Ochola-Oyier LI. Temporal trends in prevalence of Plasmodium falciparum drug resistance alleles over two decades of changing antimalarial policy in coastal Kenya. Int J Parasitol Drugs Drug Resist [Internet]. Australian Society for Parasitology; 2014;4(3):152–63.

- Organisation WH. WHO | Assessment and monitoring of antimalarial drug efficacy for the treatment of uncomplicated falciparum malaria (archived). WHO [Internet]. World Health Organization; 2015.
- Stepniewska K, Taylor WRJ, Mayxay M, Price R, Smithuis F, Guthmann J-P, et al. In vivo assessment of drug efficacy against Plasmodium falciparum malaria: duration of follow-up. Antimicrob Agents Chemother [Internet]. American Society for Microbiology (ASM); 2004 Nov ;48(11):4271–80.
- Adams J, Kelso R, Cooley L, Adams J, Kelso R, Cooley L. The kelch repeat superfamily of proteins: propellers of cell function. Trends Cell Biol [Internet]. Elsevier; 2000 Jan 1;10(1):17–24.
- Ariey F, Witkowski B, Amaratunga C, Beghain J, Langlois A-C, Khim N, et al. A molecular marker of artemisinin-resistant Plasmodium falciparum malaria. Nature [Internet]. 2013 Dec 18;505(7481):50–5.
- Ghorbal M, Gorman M, Macpherson CR, Martins RM, Scherf A, Lopez-Rubio JJ. Genome editing in the human malaria parasite Plasmodium falciparum using the CRISPR-Cas9 system. Nat Biotechnol [Internet]. 2014;32(8):819–21.
- Neher RA. Genomic epidemiology of artemisinin resistant malaria MalariaGEN Plasmodium falciparum Community Project\*. 2016;
- Miotto O, Amato R, Ashley EA, MacInnis B, Almagro-Garcia J, Amaratunga C, et al. Genetic architecture of artemisinin-resistant Plasmodium falciparum. Nat Genet [Internet]. 2015 Jan 19 [cited 2017 Aug 11];47(3):226–34.
- 64. Takala-Harrison S, Jacob CG, Arze C, Cummings MP, Silva JC, Dondorp AM, et al. Independent emergence of artemisinin resistance mutations among Plasmodium falciparum in Southeast Asia. J Infect Dis. Oxford University Press; 2015;211(5):670– 9.
- 65. Phyo AP, Ashley EA, Anderson TJC, Bozdech Z, Carrara VI, Sriprawat K, et al. Declining Efficacy of Artemisinin Combination Therapy Against P. Falciparum Malaria on the Thai-Myanmar Border (2003-2013): The Role of Parasite Genetic Factors. Clin Infect Dis [Internet]. 2016 Sep 15 [cited 2017 Aug 11];63(6):784–91.
- 66. Lu F, Culleton R, Zhang M, Ramaprasad A, von Seidlein L, Zhou H, et al. Emergence of Indigenous Artemisinin-Resistant *Plasmodium falciparum* in Africa. N Engl J Med

[Internet]. Massachusetts Medical Society; 2017 Mar 9;376(10):991-3.

- Cowman AF, Karcz S, Galatis D, Culvenor JG. A P-glycoprotein homologue of Plasmodium falciparum is localized on the digestive vacuole. J Cell Biol [Internet]. The Rockefeller University Press; 1991 Jun [cited 2017 Aug 14];113(5):1033–42.
- Rohrbach P, Sanchez CP, Hayton K, Friedrich O, Patel J, Sidhu ABS, et al. Genetic linkage of pfmdr1 with food vacuolar solute import in Plasmodium falciparum. EMBO J. 2006;25(13):3000–11.
- Valderramos SG, Fidock DA. Transporters involved in resistance to antimalarial drugs. Trends Pharmacol Sci. 2006;27(11):594–601.
- Foote SJ, Thompson JK, Cowman AF, Kemp DJ. Amplification of the multidrug resistance gene in some chloroquine-resistant isolates of P. falciparum. Cell [Internet]. 1989 Jun 16 [cited 2017 Aug 2];57(6):921–30.
- Holmgren G, Gil JP, Ferreira PM, Veiga MI, Obonyo CO, Björkman A. Amodiaquine resistant Plasmodium falciparum malaria in vivo is associated with selection of pfcrt 76T and pfmdr1 86Y. Infect Genet Evol [Internet]. 2006 Jul [cited 2017 Aug 16];6(4):309–14.
- Reed MB, Saliba KJ, Caruana SR, Kirk K, Cowman AF. Pgh1 modulates sensitivity and resistance to multiple antimalarials in Plasmodium falciparum. Nature [Internet].
   2000 Feb 24 [cited 2017 Aug 16];403(6772):906–9.
- 73. Sisowath C, Strömberg J, Mårtensson A, Msellem M, Obondo C, Björkman A, et al. In vivo selection of Plasmodium falciparum pfmdr1 86N coding alleles by artemether-lumefantrine (Coartem). J Infect Dis [Internet]. 2005 Mar 15 [cited 2017 Aug 16];191(6):1014–7.
- 74. Fidock DA, Nomura T, Talley AK, Cooper RA, Dzekunov SM, Ferdig MT, et al. Mutations in the P. falciparum digestive vacuole transmembrane protein PfCRT and evidence for their role in chloroquine resistance. Mol Cell [Internet]. 2000 Oct [cited 2017 Jul 31];6(4):861–71.
- 75. Martin RE, Kirk K. The malaria parasite's chloroquine resistance transporter is a member of the drug/metabolite transporter superfamily. Mol Biol Evol [Internet]. 2004 Oct 2 [cited 2017 Jul 31];21(10):1938–49.
- 76. Djimdé A, Doumbo OK, Cortese JF, Kayentao K, Doumbo S, Diourté Y, et al. A

Molecular Marker for Chloroquine-Resistant Falciparum Malaria. N Engl J Med [Internet]. Massachusetts Medical Society ; 2001 Jan 25 [cited 2017 Jul 31];344(4):257–63.

- 77. Wellems TE, Walker-Jonah A, Panton LJ. Genetic mapping of the chloroquine-resistance locus on Plasmodium falciparum chromosome 7. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A [Internet]. National Academy of Sciences; 1991 Apr 15 [cited 2016 Oct 6];88(8):3382–6.
- Yayon A, Cabantchik ZI, Ginsburg H. Identification of the acidic compartment of Plasmodium falciparum-infected human erythrocytes as the target of the antimalarial drug chloroquine. EMBO J [Internet]. European Molecular Biology Organization; 1984 Nov [cited 2017 Jul 31];3(11):2695–700.
- Sanchez CP, McLean JE, Rohrbach P, Fidock DA, Stein WD, Lanzer M. Evidence for a *pfcrt* -Associated Chloroquine Efflux System in the Human Malarial Parasite *Plasmodium falciparum*<sup>†</sup>. Biochemistry [Internet]. 2005 Jul 26 [cited 2017 Jul 31];44(29):9862–70.
- Fidock DA, Nomura T, Talley AK, Cooper RA, Dzekunov SM, Ferdig MT, et al. Mutations in the P. falciparum digestive vacuole transmembrane protein PfCRT and evidence for their role in chloroquine resistance. Mol Cell [Internet]. 2000;6(4):861–71.
- Snounou G, Beck HP. The use of PCR genotyping in the assessment of recrudescence or reinfection after antimalarial drug treatment. Parasitol Today [Internet]. 1998 Nov [cited 2017 Aug 12];14(11):462–7.
- Viriyakosol S, Siripoon N, Petcharapirat C, Petcharapirat P, Jarra W, Thaithong S, et al. Genotyping of Plasmodium falciparum isolates by the polymerase chain reaction and potential uses in epidemiological studies. Bull World Health Organ [Internet]. 1995 [cited 2017 Aug 12];73(1):85–95.
- 83. Cattamanchi A, Kyabayinze D, Hubbard A, Rosenthal PJ, Dorsey G. Distinguishing recrudescence from reinfection in a longitudinal antimalarial drug efficacy study: comparison of results based on genotyping of msp-1, msp-2, and glurp. Am J Trop Med Hyg [Internet]. 2003 Feb [cited 2017 Aug 12];68(2):133–9.
- 84. Happi CT, Gbotosho GO, Sowunmi A, Falade CO, Akinboye DO, Gerena L, et al. Molecular analysis of Plasmodium falciparum recrudescent malaria infections in

children treated with chloroquine in Nigeria. Am J Trop Med Hyg [Internet]. 2004 Jan [cited 2017 Aug 12];70(1):20–6.

- 85. Mugittu K, Adjuik M, Snounou G, Ntoumi F, Taylor W, Mshinda H, et al. Molecular genotyping to distinguish between recrudescents and new infections in treatment trials of Plasmodium falciparum malaria conducted in Sub-Saharan Africa: adjustment of parasitological outcomes and assessment of genotyping effectiveness. Trop Med Int Health [Internet]. 2006 Sep [cited 2017 Aug 12];11(9):1350–9.
- 86. Liljander A, Wiklund L, Falk N, Kweku M, Mårtensson A, Felger I, et al. Optimization and validation of multi-coloured capillary electrophoresis for genotyping of Plasmodium falciparum merozoite surface proteins (msp1 and 2). Malar J [Internet]. 2009 [cited 2017 Aug 12];8(1):78.
- 87. Mwingira F, Nkwengulila G, Schoepflin S, Sumari D, Beck H-P, Snounou G, et al. Plasmodium falciparum msp1, msp2 and glurp allele frequency and diversity in sub-Saharan Africa. Malar J [Internet]. 2011 Apr 6 [cited 2017 Aug 12];10(1):79.
- 88. Gilson PR, Nebl T, Vukcevic D, Moritz RL, Sargeant T, Speed TP, et al. Identification and stoichiometry of glycosylphosphatidylinositol-anchored membrane proteins of the human malaria parasite Plasmodium falciparum. Mol Cell Proteomics [Internet]. American Society for Biochemistry and Molecular Biology; 2006 Jul 1 [cited 2017 Aug 14];5(7):1286–99.
- Smythe JA, Coppel RL, Day KP, Martin RK, Oduola AM, Kemp DJ, et al. Structural diversity in the Plasmodium falciparum merozoite surface antigen 2. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A [Internet]. National Academy of Sciences; 1991 Mar 1 [cited 2017 Aug 14];88(5):1751–5.
- 90. Felger I, Tavul L, Kabintik S, Marshall V, Genton B, Alpers M, et al. Plasmodium falciparum: Extensive Polymorphism in Merozoite Surface Antigen 2 Alleles in an Area with Endemic Malaria in Papua New Guinea. Exp Parasitol [Internet]. 1994 Sep [cited 2017 Aug 14];79(2):106–16.
- 91. Marshall VM, Anthony RL, Bangs MJ, Purnomo, Anders RF, Coppel RL. Allelic variants of the Plasmodium falciparum merozoite surface antigen 2 (MSA-2) in a geographically restricted area of Irian Jaya. Mol Biochem Parasitol [Internet]. 1994 Jan [cited 2017 Aug 14];63(1):13–21.

- 92. Prescott N, Stowers AW, Cheng Q, Bobogare A, Rzepczyk CM, Saul A. Plasmodium falciparum genetic diversity can be characterised using the polymorphic merozoite surface antigen 2 (MSA-2) gene as a single locus marker. Mol Biochem Parasitol [Internet]. 1994 Feb [cited 2017 Aug 14];63(2):203–12.
- 93. Boyle MJ, Langer C, Chan JA, Hodder AN, Coppel RL, Anders RF, et al. Sequential processing of merozoite surface proteins during and after erythrocyte invasion by Plasmodium falciparum. Infect Immun. 2014;82(3):924–36.
- 94. Borre MB, Dziegiel M, Høgh B, Petersen E, Rieneck K, Riley E, et al. Primary structure and localization of a conserved immunogenic Plasmodium falciparum glutamate rich protein (GLURP) expressed in both the preerythrocytic and erythrocytic stages of the vertebrate life cycle. Mol Biochem Parasitol [Internet]. 1991 Nov [cited 2017 Aug 14];49(1):119–31.
- 95. Dodoo D, Theisen M, Kurtzhals JA, Akanmori BD, Koram KA, Jepsen S, et al. Naturally acquired antibodies to the glutamate-rich protein are associated with protection against Plasmodium falciparum malaria. J Infect Dis [Internet]. 2000 Mar [cited 2017 Aug 14];181(3):1202–5.
- 96. de Stricker K, Vuust J, Jepsen S, Oeuvray C, Theisen M. Conservation and heterogeneity of the glutamate-rich protein (GLURP) among field isolates and laboratory lines of Plasmodium falciparum. Mol Biochem Parasitol [Internet]. 2000 Nov [cited 2017 Aug 14];111(1):123–30.
- 97. Pratt-Riccio LR, Perce-da-Silva D de S, Lima-Junior J da C, Theisen M, Santos F, Daniel-Ribeiro CT, et al. Genetic polymorphisms in the glutamate-rich protein of Plasmodium falciparum field isolates from a malaria-endemic area of Brazil. Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz [Internet]. Fundação Oswaldo Cruz; 2013 Jun [cited 2017 Aug 14];108(4):523–8.
- 98. Matondo Maya DW, Mavoungou E, Deloron P, Theisen M, Ntoumi F. Distribution of IgG subclass antibodies specific for Plasmodium falciparum glutamate-rich-protein molecule in sickle cell trait children with asymptomatic infections. Exp Parasitol. 2006;112(2):92–8.
- 99. Snow RW, Kibuchi E, Karuri SW, Sang G, Gitonga CW, Mwandawiro C, et al. Changing Malaria Prevalence on the Kenyan Coast since 1974: Climate, Drugs and

Vector Control. Keating JA, editor. PLoS One [Internet]. DOMC, Ministry of Public Health and Sanitation; 2015 Jun 24 [cited 2017 Jul 6];10(6):e0128792.

- 100. Mbogo CN, Snow RW, Kabiru EW, Ouma JH, Githure JI, Marsh K, et al. Low-level Plasmodium falciparum transmission and the incidence of severe malaria infections on the Kenyan coast. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 1993 Aug;49(2):245–53.
- Division of Malaria Control, Ministry of Public Health and Sanitation. 2010 Kenya Malaria Indicator Survey. Nairobi; 2010.
- 102. Organisation WH. METHODS AND TECHNIQUES FOR CLINICAL TRIALS ON ANTIMALARIAL DRUG EFFICACY: genotyping to identify parasite populations. [cited 2017 Nov 10]
- 103. Robert F, Ntoumi F, Angel G, Candito D, Rogier C, Fandeur T, et al. Extensive genetic diversity of Plasmodium falciparum isolates collected from patients with severe malaria in Dakar, Senegal. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 90(6):704–11.
- 104. Amodu OK, Oyedeji SI, Ntoumi F, Orimadegun AE, Gbadegesin RA, Olumese PE, et al. Complexity of the msp2 locus and the severity of childhood malaria, in southwestern Nigeria. Ann Trop Med Parasitol. 2008 Mar;102(2):95–102.
- 105. Soe TN, Wu Y, Tun MW, Xu X, Hu Y, Ruan Y, et al. Genetic diversity of Plasmodium falciparum populations in southeast and western Myanmar. Parasit Vectors [Internet]. BioMed Central; 2017 Jul 4 [cited 2017 Nov 2];10(1):322.
- 106. Congpuong K, Sukaram R, Prompan Y, Dornae A. Genetic diversity of the msp-1, msp-2, and glurp genes of Plasmodium falciparum isolates along the Thai-Myanmar borders. Asian Pac J Trop Biomed [Internet]. China Humanity Technology Publishing House; 2014 Aug [cited 2017 Nov 2];4(8):598–602.
- 107. Atroosh WM, Al-Mekhlafi HM, Mahdy MA, Saif-Ali R, Al-Mekhlafi AM, Surin J. Genetic diversity of Plasmodium falciparum isolates from Pahang, Malaysia based on MSP-1 and MSP-2 genes. Parasit Vectors [Internet]. 2011 Dec 13 [cited 2017 Nov 3];4(1):233.
- 108. Mwingira F, Nkwengulila G, Schoepflin S, Sumari D, Beck H-P, Snounou G, et al. Plasmodium falciparum msp1, msp2 and glurp allele frequency and diversity in sub-Saharan Africa. Malar J [Internet]. BioMed Central; 2011 Apr 6 [cited 2017 Nov 2];10:79.

- 109. Issifou S, Rogier C, Adjagba-Olakpo M, Chabi-Worou N, Ntoumi F. Complexity and genetic diversity of Plasmodium falciparum infections in young children living in urban areas of Central and West Africa. Parasitol Res [Internet]. 2003 Aug 1 [cited 2017 Nov 3];90(5):423–8.
- 110. Kiwuwa MS, Ribacke U, Moll K, Byarugaba J, Lundblom K, Färnert A, et al. Genetic diversity of Plasmodium falciparum infections in mild and severe malaria of children from Kampala, Uganda. Parasitol Res [Internet]. Springer; 2013 Apr [cited 2017 Nov 2];112(4):1691–700.
- 111. Abdel Hamid M, Mohammed S, El Hassan I. Genetic diversity of Plasmodium falciparum field isolates in central Sudan inferred by PCR genotyping of Merozoite surface protein 1 and 2. N Am J Med Sci [Internet]. 2013 Feb [cited 2017 Nov 7];5(2):95.
- 112. Yuan L, Zhao H, Wu L, Li X, Parker D, Xu S, et al. Plasmodium falciparum populations from northeastern Myanmar display high levels of genetic diversity at multiple antigenic loci. Acta Trop. 2013;125(1):53–9.
- 113. Kateera F, Nsobya SL, Tukwasibwe S, Mens PF, Hakizimana E, Grobusch MP, et al. Malaria case clinical profiles and Plasmodium falciparum parasite genetic diversity: A cross sectional survey at two sites of different malaria transmission intensities in Rwanda. Malar J. 2016;15(1).
- 114. Khaireh BA, Assefa A, Guessod HH, Basco LK, Khaireh MA, Pascual A, et al. Population genetics analysis during the elimination process of Plasmodium falciparum in Djibouti. Malar J. 2013;12(1).
- 115. Chenet SM, Taylor JE, Blair S, Zuluaga L, Escalante AA. Longitudinal analysis of Plasmodium falciparum genetic variation in Turbo, Colombia: Implications for malaria control and elimination. Malar J. 2015;14(1).
- 116. Griffing SM, Mixson-Hayden T, Sridaran S, Alam MT, McCollum AM, Cabezas C, et al. South American plasmodium falciparum after the malaria eradication era: Clonal population expansion and survival of the fittest hybrids. PLoS One. 2011;6(9).
- 117. Ogutu BR, Onyango KO, Koskei N, Omondi EK, Ongecha JM, Otieno GA, et al. Efficacy and safety of artemether-lumefantrine and dihydroartemisinin-piperaquine in the treatment of uncomplicated Plasmodium falciparum malaria in Kenyan children

aged less than five years: results of an open-label, randomized, single-centre study. Malar J [Internet]. BioMed Central; 2014 Jan 28 [cited 2017 Nov 7];13(1):33. Available from: http://malariajournal.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/1475-2875-13-33

- 118. Ursing J, Moriera C, Gadalla NB, Thwing J, Malmberg M, Venkatesan M, et al. Polymorphisms in Plasmodium falciparum Chloroquine Resistance Transporter and Multidrug Resistance 1 Genes: Parasite Risk Factors That Affect Treatment Outcomes for P. falciparum Malaria After Artemether-Lumefantrine and Artesunate-Amodiaquine. Am J Trop Med Hyg [Internet]. 2014 Oct 1 [cited 2017 Nov 7];91(4):833–43. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25048375
- 119. Kublin JG, Cortese JF, Njunju EM, G. Mukadam RA, Wirima JJ, Kazembe PN, et al. Reemergence of Chloroquine-Sensitive *Plasmodium falciparum* Malaria after Cessation of Chloroquine Use in Malawi. J Infect Dis. 2003 Jun;187(12):1870–5.
- 120. Menard D, Yapou F, Manirakiza A, Djalle D, Matsika-Claquin MD, Talarmin A. Polymorphisms in pfcrt, pfmdr1, dhfr genes and in vitro responses to antimalarials in Plasmodium falciparum isolates from Bangui, Central African Republic. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2006 Sep;75(3):381–7.
- 121. Sisowath C, Petersen I, Veiga MI, Mårtensson A, Premji Z, Björkman A, et al. In vivo selection of Plasmodium falciparum parasites carrying the chloroquine-susceptible pfcrt K76 allele after treatment with artemether-lumefantrine in Africa. J Infect Dis. NIH Public Access; 2009 Mar 1;199(5):750–7.
- 122. Sidhu ABS, Valderramos SG, Fidock DA. pfmdr1 mutations contribute to quinine resistance and enhance mefloquine and artemisinin sensitivity in Plasmodium falciparum. Mol Microbiol. 2005 Aug 22;57(4):913–26.
- 123. Sisowath C, Strömberg J, Mårtensson A, Msellem M, Obondo C, Björkman A, et al. In Vivo Selection of *Plasmodium falciparum pfmdr1* 86N Coding Alleles by Artemether-Lumefantrine (Coartem). J Infect Dis [Internet]. 2005 Mar 15 [cited 2017 Nov 10];191(6):1014–7.
- Nzila A, Mwai L. In vitro selection of Plasmodium falciparum drug-resistant parasite lines. Vol. 65, Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy. 2009. p. 390–8.
- 125. Henriques G, Hallett RL, Beshir KB, Gadalla NB, Johnson RE, Burrow R, et al.

Directional selection at the pfmdr1, pfcrt, pfubp1, and pfap2mu loci of Plasmodium falciparum in Kenyan children treated with ACT. J Infect Dis. 2014;210(12):2001–8.

- 126. Conrad MD, LeClair N, Arinaitwe E, Wanzira H, Kakuru A, Bigira V, et al. Comparative impacts over 5 years of artemisinin-based combination therapies on Plasmodium falciparum polymorphisms that modulate drug sensitivity in Ugandan children. J Infect Dis. 2014;210(3):344–53.
- 127. Mbogo GW, Nankoberanyi S, Tukwasibwe S, Baliraine FN, Nsobya SL, Conrad MD, et al. Temporal changes in prevalence of molecular markers mediating antimalarial drug resistance in a high malaria transmission setting in Uganda. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2014;91(1):54–61.
- 128. Cooper RA, Conrad MD, Watson QD, Huezo SJ, Ninsiima H, Tumwebaze P, et al. Lack of Artemisinin Resistance in Plasmodium falciparum in Uganda Based on Parasitological and Molecular Assays. Antimicrob Agents Chemother [Internet]. American Society for Microbiology; 2015 Aug 1 [cited 2017 Nov 10];59(8):5061–4.
- 129. Escobar C, Pateira S, Lobo E, Lobo L, Teodosio R, Dias F, et al. Polymorphisms in Plasmodium falciparum K13-Propeller in Angola and Mozambique after the Introduction of the ACTs. Culleton R, editor. PLoS One [Internet]. Public Library of Science; 2015 Mar 19 [cited 2017 Nov 10];10(3):e0119215.
- 130. Torrentino-Madamet M, Fall B, Benoit N, Camara C, Amalvict R, Fall M, et al. Limited polymorphisms in k13 gene in Plasmodium falciparum isolates from Dakar, Senegal in 2012-2013. Malar J [Internet]. 2014;13:472.
- 131. Humphreys GS, Merinopoulos I, Ahmed J, Whitty CJM, Mutabingwa TK, Sutherland CJ, et al. Amodiaquine and artemether-lumefantrine select distinct alleles of the Plasmodium falciparum mdr1 gene in Tanzanian children treated for uncomplicated malaria. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2007;51(3):991–7.
- 132. Gadalla NB, Adam I, Elzaki SE, Bashir S, Mukhtar I, Oguike M, et al. Increased pfmdr1 copy number and sequence polymorphisms in Plasmodium falciparum isolates from Sudanese malaria patients treated with artemether-lumefantrine. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2011;55(11):5408–11.
- Sisowath C, Ferreira PE, Bustamante LY, Dahlström S, Mårtensson A, Björkman A, et al. The role of pfmdr1 in Plasmodium falciparum tolerance to artemether-lumefantrine

in Africa. Trop Med Int Heal. 2007;12(6):736–42.

- 134. Dokomajilar C, Nsobya SL, Greenhouse B, Rosenthal PJ, Dorsey G. Selection of Plasmodium falciparum pfmdr1 alleles following therapy with artemether-lumefantrine in an area of Uganda where malaria is highly endemic. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2006;50(5):1893–5.
- 135. Happi CT, Gbotosho GO, Folarin OA, Sowunmi A, Hudson T, O'Neil M, et al. Selection of Plasmodium falciparum multidrug resistance gene 1 alleles in asexual stages and gametocytes by artemether-lumefantrine in nigerian children with uncomplicated falciparum malaria. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2009;53(3):888–95.
- Collet L, Cui L, Thakur G, Dieye A, Djallé D, Dorkenoo MA, et al. A Worldwide Map of. 2016;

### **APPENDICES**

### **APPENDIX 1: ETHICAL CLEARANCE**



### **KENYA MEDICAL RESEARCH INSTITUTE**

P.O. Box 54840-00200, NAIROBI, Kenya Tel: (254) (020) 2722541, 2713349, 0722-205901, 0733-400003, Fax: (254) (020) 2720030 E-mail: director@kemri.org, info@kemri.org, Website. www.kemri.org

#### KEMRI/RES/7/3/1

March 1, 2017

#### TO: LYNETTE ISABELLA OYIER, PRINCIPAL INVESTIGATOR

DR. BENJAMIN TSOFA, THROUGH:

DIRECTOR, CGMR-C, KILIFI

Dear Madam,

RE: KEMRI/SERU/CGMR-C/064/3403 (RESUBMITTED INITIAL SUBMISSION): GENOTYPING PLASMODIUM FALCIPARUM PARASITES FROM DRIED BLOOD SPOT SAMPLES COLLECTED FROM A STUDY TO EVALUATE THE EFFICACY OF ARTEMISININ COMBINATION THERAPY IN KENYA

Reference is made to your letter dated 15th February 2017 which the KEMRI/Scientific and Ethics Review Unit (SERU) acknowledges receipt of the revised study documents on February 27, 2017.

This is to inform you that the Committee determines that the issues raised at the 259<sup>th</sup> Joint Committee A, B and ERC meeting of the KEMRI Scientific Ethics Review Unit (SERU) held on January 17, 2017 have been adequately addressed.

Consequently, the study is granted approval for implementation effective this day, 1st March 2017. Please note that authorization to conduct this study will automatically expire on 28th February 2018. If you plan to continue with data collection or analysis beyond this date, please submit an application for continuing approval to the SERU Secretariat by 17th January, 2018.

You are required to submit any proposed changes to this study to SERU for review and the changes should not be initiated until written approval from SERU is received. Please note that any unanticipated problems resulting from the implementation of this study should be brought to the attention of SERU and you should advise SERU when the study is completed or discontinued.

You may embark on the study.

Yours faithfully, Alle TOK: DR. EVANS AMUKOYE. ACTING HEAD, **KEMRI/SCIENTIFIC AND ETHICS REVIEW UNIT** 

In Search of Better Health

### **APPENDIX 2: CONSENT FORM**

#### INFORMED CONSENT AGREEMENT

Study Title: .....

having full capacity to consent for my child	(FARENT/OUARDIAN'S NAME),
(CHILD'S NAME), do hereby consent to his	s/her participation in the research study entitled
'Evaluation of the Efficacy of Artemisinin	n Combination Therapy in Kenya: A World
Bank Multi-country East Africa Public H	lealth Laboratory Networking Project' under
the principal investigator Mr. Kimani Franc	is. The implications of my voluntary
participation, the nature, duration and purpo	se; methods and means by which it is to be
conducted; and the inconveniences and haza	ards which may reasonably be expected have been
explained to me by	, and are set forth in the Informed Consent
Explanation, which I have signed. I have be	en given an opportunity to ask questions
a set a set in a finite interesting the set of structure and as	the second se
concerning this investigational study, and an	ny such questions have been answered to my full
concerning this investigational study, and an and complete satisfaction. If there are any fit Kimani Francis, Lunderstand that L may at a	ny such questions have been answered to my full arther questions that may arise, I may contact Mr.
concerning this investigational study, and an and complete satisfaction. If there are any fu Kimani Francis. I understand that I may at a consent and withdraw my child from the stu	ny such questions have been answered to my full arther questions that may arise, I may contact Mr. any time during the course of this study revoke my adv without prejudice: however, I may be
concerning this investigational study, and an and complete satisfaction. If there are any fu Kimani Francis. I understand that I may at a consent and withdraw my child from the stu requested to have my child undergo further	ny such questions have been answered to my full arther questions that may arise, I may contact Mr. any time during the course of this study revoke my ady without prejudice; however, I may be examinations if, in the opinion of the physician,
concerning this investigational study, and an and complete satisfaction. If there are any fu Kimani Francis. I understand that I may at a consent and withdraw my child from the stu requested to have my child undergo further such examinations are necessary for his/her	ny such questions have been answered to my full urther questions that may arise, I may contact Mr. uny time during the course of this study revoke my dy without prejudice; however, I may be examinations if, in the opinion of the physician, well being.
concerning this investigational study, and an and complete satisfaction. If there are any fu Kimani Francis. I understand that I may at a consent and withdraw my child from the stu requested to have my child undergo further such examinations are necessary for his/her	ny such questions have been answered to my full urther questions that may arise, I may contact Mr. iny time during the course of this study revoke my idy without prejudice; however, I may be examinations if, in the opinion of the physician, well being.
concerning this investigational study, and an and complete satisfaction. If there are any fit Kimani Francis. I understand that I may at a consent and withdraw my child from the stu requested to have my child undergo further such examinations are necessary for his/her Child's name	ny such questions have been answered to my full urther questions that may arise, I may contact Mr. iny time during the course of this study revoke my idy without prejudice; however, I may be examinations if, in the opinion of the physician, well being.
concerning this investigational study, and an and complete satisfaction. If there are any fit Kimani Francis. I understand that I may at a consent and withdraw my child from the stu requested to have my child undergo further such examinations are necessary for his/her Child's name Parent's/guardian's signature:	ny such questions have been answered to my full urther questions that may arise, I may contact Mr. iny time during the course of this study revoke my idy without prejudice; however, I may be examinations if, in the opinion of the physician, well being.
concerning this investigational study, and an and complete satisfaction. If there are any fit Kimani Francis. I understand that I may at a consent and withdraw my child from the stu requested to have my child undergo further such examinations are necessary for his/her Child's name Parent's/guardian's signature: Parent's/guardian's Printed Name:	ny such questions have been answered to my full urther questions that may arise, I may contact Mr. iny time during the course of this study revoke my idy without prejudice; however, I may be examinations if, in the opinion of the physician, well being.
concerning this investigational study, and an and complete satisfaction. If there are any fit Kimani Francis. I understand that I may at a consent and withdraw my child from the stu requested to have my child undergo further such examinations are necessary for his/her Child's name Parent's/guardian's signature: Parent's/guardian's Printed Name: Witness's Signature:	ny such questions have been answered to my full arther questions that may arise, I may contact Mr. iny time during the course of this study revoke my idy without prejudice; however, I may be examinations if, in the opinion of the physician, well being.

#### 

Additional consent for membrane feeding	procedures:	
Child's name		
Parent's/guardian's signature:	Date	
Parent's/guardian's Printed Name:		
Witness's Signature:	Date:	
Witness's Printed Name:		
### APPENDIX 3: IN SILICO PCR/PRIMER MAPS, USING CLC Main Workbench.

### K13 Primer Map

k13f3 (mismatches: 0) GAATTATACTTAACTTCTTAAGAAATCCGTTAACCATAACCCATACCAAAAGATTTAAGTGAAAGTGAAAGCAGCCTTGTTGAAAGAAGCAGAATTTTATGGTATTAAATTTTTACCATTCCCATT HindIII 1,360 1,380 1,400 1,420 440 1,340 ΑGTATTTTGTATAGGTGGATTTGATGGTGTAGAATATTTAAATTCGATGGAATTATTAGATATTAGTCAACAATGCTGGCGTATGTGTACACCCTATGTCTACCAAAAA<u>AGCCT</u>TATTTTGGA 1.520 1.560 1.480 1.500 1.540 1,600 1.620 1,640 1.660 1.680 1.580 ATATACCTAGAAGAAATAATTGTGGGGTTACGTCAAATGGTAGAATTTATTGTATGGGGGGATATGATGGCGCTCTTCTATTATACCGAATGTAGAAGCATATGATCGTAGAAAGCATG 1.720 1,740 1.760 1,700 1.820 1.840 1.860 1.880 1.900 1.920 GAAAAAATGAATAAATGGGAACAATTTCCATATGCCTTATTAGAAGCTAGAAGTTCAGGAGCAGCTTTTAATTACCTTAATCAAATATATGTTGTTGGAGGTATTGATAATGAACATAACA 1,960 1,980 2,000 2.020 1.940 2 040 TATTAGATTCCGTTGAACAATATCAACCATTTAATAAAAGATGGCAATTTCTAAATGGTGTACCAGAGAAAAAAATGAATTTTGGAGCTGCACATTGTCAGATTCTTATAAAAAGATGGAATTTACAGG k13r3 (mismatches: 0) 2,060 2,100 2,120 2,140 2,180 TAA

### Mdr1-Codon 86 Primer Map



### Mdr1-Codon 1246 Primer Map



Crt Primer Map



# Msp2Primer Map

msp2-primary-f (mism	atches: 0)								
	20	40	60	80	100	120			
ATGAAGGTAATTA	аласаттдтстаттатал	атттстттатттттсттас	стттаататтааааатда	AAGTAAATATAGCAACACAT	гсатааасаатĠсттатаата	TGAGTATAAGGA			
	140	160	180	200	220	240			
CAACTATOCCACA		I COLOCIOCION							
GAAGTATGGCAGA	AAdraadcerreracida		danxaracraaraaraar			IIICIGGIGAIGA			
	260	280	300	320	340	360			
TAATGGTGCAGAT	GCTGAGGGAAGTTCAAGT	астосовстастассасаа	стассала́астассасал	стассасаастастаатдат	зсадаадсатстассадтасс	тсттсадаа́аат			
	380	400	420	440	460	480			
CCAAATCATAAAA	атвссвааасааатссаа	AAGGTAAAGGAGAAGTTCA	адаасса́аатсаадсааа	тааадааастсаааатааст	сааатдттсаасаадастстс	зааастааатсаа			
	500	520	540	560	580	600			
атоттссасссастся адаатосада састаста са									
		Xbal							
	620	640	660	680	700	720			
TAAAGGTACAGGACAACATGGACATATGCATGGTT <mark>CTAG</mark> AAATAATCATCCACCAAAATACTTCTGATAGTCAAAAAGAATGTACCGATGGTAACAAAGAAAAAAAA									
		msp2–primary–r (mismatches: 0) <sub>l</sub>							
7-	40	760	780	800					
ctcttaaataactctagtaatattgcttcaataaataaat									

## **APPENDIX 4: R SCRIPTS USED FOR PCR-CORRECTION**

#Code for MSc. Bioinformatics project

#								
#Title: Analysis of antimalarial resistance markers in children recruited into a								
drug efficacy trial in Kwale, Kenya, 2013.								
#Created by: Leonard Marigi Ndwiga; Admission No.: I56/80900/2015								
#The scripts used were divided according to their usage on a particular objective								
#								
# OBIECTIVE 1								
#								
# Part 1:Cleaning the msp2 and glurp band size data, in .csv format								
# Install and load the required libraries								
library(dplyr)								
library(data.table)								
# Part 1-1: combining many .csv files into one								
files = list.files(pattern = "\\.csv\$")								
myfiles = do.call(rbind,lapply(files, read.csv))								
write.csv(myfiles, "PCR_correction.csv")								
# Part 1-2: filtering the rows with values less than 150bp and greater than 800bp: to								
##remove artifact bands								
msp2_combined= fread("PCR_correction.csv")								
msp2_filtered=msp2_combined %>% filter(`base_pairs_bp` < 800 & `base_pairs_bp`								
> 150)								
msp2_filtered								

#### Appendix 4 cont.

# Part 1-3: omitting any rows with "N/A" values msp2\_filtered[msp2\_filtered=="N/A"] <-NA #the trick is to change the character values "N/A" to what R understands tO be NA. na.omit(msp2\_filtered)

# Part 1-4: deleting columns
msp2\_filtered[,c("band\_no", "band\_label","adj\_volume","relative\_front","volume",
"abs\_quant","rel\_quant","lane\_%")] <-list(NULL)
colnames(msp2\_filtered)</pre>

# Part 1-5: deleting rows
msp2\_filtered=msp2\_filtered[!(msp2\_filtered\$lane=="ladder"),]
msp2\_filtered=msp2\_filtered[!(msp2\_filtered\$lane=="NEG CONTROL"),]
msp2\_filtered=msp2\_filtered[!(msp2\_filtered\$lane=="P4035"),]
msp2\_filtered=msp2\_filtered[!(msp2\_filtered\$lane=="P4220"),]
msp2\_filtered=msp2\_filtered[!(msp2\_filtered\$lane=="POS CONTROL"),]
write.csv(msp2\_filtered, "Semifinal.csv")

```
# Part 1-6: reshaping the table
dataLeo_v1 <- fread("Semifinal.csv") #require.package ""data.table"
msp2_filtered[,c("V1")] <-list(NULL) #code that actually deletes
dataLeo_v2 <- reshape(dataLeo_v1, idvar = "lane", timevar = "band_no", direction =
"wide") #require.package ""reshape
write.csv(dataLeo_v2, "pcr_corrected_data.csv")
#</pre>
```

#

```
# Part 2: Plotting a graph to show the band frequencies of msp2 and glurp alleles
# Install and load the required packages
library(ggpubr)
library(data.table)
library(dplyr)
library(ggplot2)
# load data
msp2andglurp <- fread("bandpattern.csv")
msp2andglurp <- melt(mspBandData, id.vars = "allele_family")
ggplot(msp2andglurp) + geom_col(aes(variable, value, fill = allele_family), position =
"dodge") +
theme_pubr() +
theme(axis.text.x=element_text(angle=90, hjust=1),
    legend.position="right") +
xlab(label = "Allele size (bp)") +
ylab(label = "Frequencies")
#_
```

Appendix 4 cont.

```
# Part 3: Plotting a graph to show the proportion of msp2 alleles, before and after
## treatment
# Install and load the required packages
library(ggpubr)
library(dplyr)
library(data.table)
# To read the file
snpData <- read.csv("allele_clearance.csv", header = T, stringsAsFactors = T)
snpData= melt(snpData, id.var= "Time")
alleleData=ggplot(snpData, aes(x= Time, y= value, fill= variable)) + theme_bw () +
theme(plot.background=element_blank()
    ,panel.grid.major=element_blank()
    ,panel.grid.minor= element_blank()
   ,panel.border=element_blank()
   )+
 geom_bar(stat="identity") + xlab(label = "Time") + ylab(label = "proportions") +
 guides(fill=guide_legend("msp2 alleles"))
tiff("e.tiff",
  width= 4, height=4.5, units= 'in', res= 300,
  compression= "lzw",
  type= "quartz") + theme_bw()
print(alleleData)
#____
```

```
# Part 4: to do a t-test for 2-independent variables i.e MOI for msp2 & glurp
# where x and y are numeric values recorded in each of the days
x=c(2.7,1,1.6,1.6,2.4)
y=c(1.2,0.5,1.3,1,1.1)
ttest(x,y)
#
```

#\_\_\_\_\_OBJECTIVE 2 & 3\_\_\_\_\_ #\_\_\_\_ #Having obtained all .fasta files after sequence assembly in CLC Main Workbench 7, ##the next step was to remove any ambiguous nucleotide calls, mainly 'NNNN'. #Part 1: Combining all the .fasta files into one file #the script will parse the folder, under the set directory, for all files with the ##extension as ".fa" cat \*.fa > k13.fasta #Part 1-2: removing all the 'NNNNN'

sed -e "/^[^>]/s/[^ATGCatgc]//g" k13.fasta>>nonnn.fa

#Part 1-3: removing the spaces created after removing the 'NNNNN'
awk'/^>/{print s? s"\n"\$0:\$0;s="";next}{s=s sprintf{"%s",\$0}}END{if(s)pirnt
s}'nonnn.fa>>k13.fa

# APPENDIX 5: MOLECULAR WEIGHT CATEGORIZATION OF *MSP2* AND *GLURP* PCR PRODUCTS



# APPENDIX 6: AN EXAMPLE OF A DNA AND PROTEIN MULTIPLE SEQUENCE ALIGNMENT OF THE *CRT* GENE DONE IN CLC MAIN WORKBENCH

### DNA Sequence Alignment

1	0							
MSW_49_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ΑΤΤΤΤΤΑΤΤ	ATATTTTAAG	TATTATTAT	TTAAGTGTAT	GTGTAATGAA	ΤΑΑΑΑΤΤΤΤΤ	<b>GCT</b> AAAA <mark>G</mark> AA
MSW_52_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ΑΤΤΤΤΤΑΤΤ	ATATTTTAAG	ΤΑΤΤΑΤΤΤΑΤ	TT AAGT GT AT	<b>GTGTAATGAA</b>	ΤΑΑΑΑΤΤΤΤ	G <mark>CT</mark> AAAA <mark>G</mark> AA
MSW_95_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ΑΤΤΤΤΑΤΤΑ	ATATTTTAAG	ΤΑΤΤΑΤΤΑΤ	TT AAGT GT AT	G <mark>T GT</mark> A A T G A A	Τ <mark>ΑΑ</mark> ΑΑΤΤΤΤΤ	<b>G<mark>CT</mark>AAAA<mark>G</mark>AA</b>
MSW_96_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ΑΤΤΤΤΤΑΤΤ	ATATTTTAAG	ΤΑΤΤΑΤΤΤΑΤ	TT AAGT GT AT	GTGTAATGAA	Τ <mark>ΑΑ</mark> ΑΑΤΤΤΤΤ	GCTAAAAGAA
MSW_98_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ΑΤΤΤΤΤΑΤΤ	ATATTTTAAG	ΤΑΤΤΑΤΤΑΤ	TT AAGT GT A T	G <mark>T GT</mark> A A <mark>T</mark> G A A	ΤΑΑΑΤΤΤΤ	GCTAAAAGAA
MSW_99_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ΑΤΤΤΤΤΑΤΤ	ATATTTTAAG	ΤΑΤΤΑΤΤΤΑΤ	TTAAGTGTAT	GTGTAATGAA	ΤΑΑΑΑΤΤΤΤΤ	GCTAAAAGAA
MSW_124_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ΑΤΤΤΤΤΑΤΤ	ATATTTTAAG	ΤΑΤΤΑΤΤΤΑΤ	TT AAGT GT A T	G <mark>T G T</mark> A A T G A A	TACAATTTTT	G <mark>CT</mark> AAAA <mark>G</mark> AA
MSW_166_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ΑΤΤΤΤΤΑΤΤ	ATATTTTAAG	ΤΑΤΤΑΤΤΤΑΤ	TT AAGT GT A T	G <mark>T G T</mark> A A T G A A	TACAATTTTT	G <mark>CT</mark> AAAA <mark>G</mark> AA
MSW_259_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ΑΤΤΤΤΤ <mark>Α</mark> ΤΤΤ	ATATTTTAAG	Τ <mark>Α</mark> ΤΤ <mark>Α</mark> ΤΤΤ <mark>Α</mark> Τ	T T <mark>A A G T G T A </mark> T	GTGTAATGAA	Τ <mark>ΑС</mark> ΑΑΤΤΤΤΤ	GCTAAAAGAA
MSW_266_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ΑΤΤΤΤΤΑΤΤ	ATATTTTAAG	ΤΑΤΤΑΤΤΑΤ	T T <mark>A A G T G T A </mark> T	GTGTAATGAA	Τ <mark>ΑĊ</mark> ΑΑΤΤΤΤΤ	GCTAAAAGAA
MSW_225_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ΑΤΤΤΤΤ <mark>Α</mark> ΤΤΤ	ATATTTTAAG	ΤΑΤΤΑΤΤΤΑΤ	T T <mark>A A G T G T A </mark> T	GTGTAATGAA	<mark>ΤΑΑ</mark> ΑΑΤΤΤΤΤ	GCTAAAAGAA
MSW_238_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ΑΤΤΤΤΤΑΤΤΤ	ATATTTTAAG	ΤΑΤΤΑΤΤΤΑΤ	T T <mark>A A G T G T A </mark> T	GTGT <mark>AATT</mark> GA	<mark>ΑΑΑ</mark> ΑΑΤΤΤΤΤ	GCTAAAAGAA
MSW_23_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ΑΤΤΤΤΤΑΤΤ	ATATTTTAAG	ΤΑΤΤΑΤΤΤΑΤ	TT AAGT GT AT	GTGTAATGAA	Τ <mark>ΑΑ</mark> ΑΑΤΤΤΤΤ	GCTAAAAGAA
MSW_33_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ΑΤΤΤΤΤΑΤΤ	ATATTTTAAG	ΤΑΤΤΑΤΤΤΑΤ	T T <mark>A A G T G T A</mark> T	GTGTAATGAA	<mark>ΑΑΑ</mark> ΑΑΤΤΤΤΤ	G <mark>CT</mark> AAAA <mark>G</mark> AA
MSW_37_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ΑΤΤΤΤΤΑΤΤ	ATATTTTAAG	ΤΑΤΤΑΤΤΤΑΤ	TT AAGT GT A T	GTGTAATGAA	Τ <mark>ΑΑ</mark> ΑΑΤΤΤΤΤ	G <mark>CT</mark> AAAA <mark>G</mark> AA
MSW_46_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ΑΤΤΤΤΤ <mark>Α</mark> ΤΤΤ	ATATTTTAAG	Τ <mark>Α</mark> ΤΤ <mark>Α</mark> ΤΤΤ <mark>Α</mark> Τ	T T <mark>A A G T G T A</mark> T	GTGTAATGAA	Τ <mark>ΑΑ</mark> ΑΑΤΤΤΤΤ	G <mark>CT</mark> AAAA <mark>G</mark> AA
MSW_50_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ΑΤΤΤΤΤ <mark>Α</mark> ΤΤΤ	ATATTTTAAG	Τ <mark>Α</mark> ΤΤ <mark>Α</mark> ΤΤΤ <mark>Α</mark> Τ	T T <mark>A A G T G T A</mark> T	GTGTAATGAA	<mark>ΤΑΑ</mark> ΑΑΤΤΤΤΤ	G <mark>CT</mark> AAAA <mark>G</mark> AA
MSW_107_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ΑΤΤΤΤΤ <mark>Α</mark> ΤΤΤ	ATATTTTAAG	Τ <mark>Α</mark> ΤΤ <mark>Α</mark> ΤΤΤ <mark>Α</mark> Τ	T T <mark>A A G T G T A</mark> T	GT GT <mark>A A</mark> TT G <mark>A</mark>	A A <mark>C</mark> A A T T T T T	G <mark>CT</mark> AAAA <mark>G</mark> AA
MSW_111_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	A T T T T T A T T T	ATATTTTAAG	TATTATTAT	TT AAGT GT A T	GTGT AATTGA	A A C A A T T T T T	G <mark>CT</mark> AAAAGAA
MSW_112_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ΑΤΤΤΤΤ <mark>Α</mark> ΤΤΤ	ATATTTTAAG	ΤΑΤΤΑΤΤΤΑΤ	T T <mark>A A G T G T A </mark> T	G <mark>T GT</mark> A A T T G A	A A C A A T T T T T	G <mark>CT</mark> AAAAGAA
MSW_114_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ΑΤΤΤΤΤ <mark>Α</mark> ΤΤΤ	ATATTTTAAG	TATTATTAT	T T <mark>A A G T G T A </mark> T	G <mark>T GT</mark> A A T T G A	A A C A A T T T T T	G <mark>CT</mark> AAAAGAA
MSW_116_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	A T T T T T A T T T	ATATTTTAAG	TATTATTAT	T T <mark>A A G T G T A </mark> T	GT GT A A T T G A	A A C A A T T T T T	G <mark>CT</mark> AAAAGAA
MSW_117_CRT_DAY0	T A A G G A T A A T	A T T T T T A T T T	ATATTTTAAG	TATTATTAT	T T <mark>A A</mark> GT GT A T	GT GT <mark>A A</mark> T T G <mark>A</mark>	A A C A A T T T T T	G <mark>CT</mark> AAAAGAA
MSW_121_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ATTTTTATTT	ATATTTTAAG	TATTATTAT	TT AAGT GT AT	GT GT A A T T G A	AACAATTTTT	G <mark>CT</mark> AAAAGAA
MSW_127_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ATTTTTATTT	ATATTTTAAG	TATTATTTAT	TT AAGT GT AT	GT GT A A T T G A	AACAATTTTT	G <mark>CT</mark> AAAAGAA
MSW_144_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ATTTTTATTT	ATATTTTAAG	TATTATTTAT	TT AAGT GT AT	GT GT A A T T G A	AACAATTTTT	G <mark>CT</mark> AAAAGAA
MSW_147_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ATTTTTATTA	ATATTTTAAG	TATTATTAT	TTAAGTGTAT	GT GT A A T T G A	AACAATTTTT	GCTAAAAGAA
MSW_155_CRT_DAY0	T A A G G A T A A T	ATTTTT <mark>A</mark> TTT	ATATTTTAAG	TATTATTAT	TT AAGTGTAT	GT GT A A T T G A	AACAA TTTTT	G <mark>CT</mark> AAAAGAA
MSW_156_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ΑΤΤΤΤΑΤΤΑ	ATATTTTAAG	TATTATTAT	TTAAGTGTAT	GTGTAATTGA	AACAA TTTTT	GCTAAAAGAA
MSW_15_CRT_DAY0	TAAGGATAAT	ATTTTTATTA	ATATTTTAAG	TATTATTAT	TT AAGTGTAT	GT GT A A T T G A	AACAA TTTTT	G <mark>CT</mark> AAAAGAA
MSW 165 CRT DAYO	TAAGGATAAT	ATTTTTATTT	ATATTTTAAG	TATTATTAT	TTAAGTGTAT	GTGTAATTGA	AACAATTTTT	GOTAAAAGAA

## Protein Sequence Alignment

MSW_49_CRT_DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	IYLSVCVMNK	IFAKR
MSW 52 CRT DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	<b>IYLSVCVMNK</b>	<b>IFAKR</b>
MSW 95 CRT DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	<b>IYLSVCVMNK</b>	<b>IFAKR</b>
MSW_96_CRT_DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	<b>IYLSVCVMNK</b>	<b>IFAKR</b>
MSW_98_CRT_DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	<b>IYLSVCVMNK</b>	<b>IFAKR</b>
MSW_99_CRT_DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	<b>IYLSVCVMNK</b>	<b>IFAKR</b>
MSW_124_CRT_DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	IYLSVCVMNT	<b>IFAKR</b>
MSW_166_CRT_DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	IYLSVCVMNT	<b>IFAKR</b>
MSW_259_CRT_DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	IYLSVCVMNT	I F A K R
MSW_266_CRT_DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	IYLSVCVMNT	I F A K R
MSW_225_CRT_DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	<b>IYLSVCVMNK</b>	<b>IFAKR</b>
MSW_238_CRT_DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	IYLSVCVIEK	<b>IFAKR</b>
MSW_23_CRT_DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	IYLSVCVMNK	<b>IFAKR</b>
MSW_33_CRT_DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	IYLSVCVMKK	<b>IFAKR</b>
MSW_37_CRT_DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	IYLSVCVMNK	<b>IFAKR</b>
MSW_46_CRT_DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	IYLSVCVMNK	<b>I F A K R</b>
MSW_50_CRT_DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	IYLSVCVMNK	<b>I F A K R</b>
MSW_107_CRT_DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	IYLSVCVIET	<b>I F A K R</b>
MSW_111_CRT_DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	IYLSVCVIET	<b>I F A K R</b>
MSW_112_CRT_DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	IYLSVCVIET	I F A K R
MSW_114_CRT_DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	IYLSVCVIET	<b>IFAKR</b>
MSW_116_CRT_DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	IYLSVCVIET	<b>IFAKR</b>
MSW_117_CRT_DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	IYLSVCVIET	<b>IFAKR</b>
MSW_121_CRT_DAY0	MCLNIFKEIK	DNIFIYILSI	IYLSVCVIET	<b>IFAKR</b>
HOLL AND ONT DAVA				

# APPENDIX 7: THE FREQUENCY OF RESISTANCE-RELATED HAPLOTYPES BEFORE AND AFTER TREATMENT WITH ACT

Haplotype	Day 0 n(%)	Day 1 n(%)	Day 2 n(%)	Day 3 n(%)	Day 7 n(%)	Day 21 n(%)	Day 28 n(%)	Day 42 n(%)
pfcrt_CVMNK*	113(53.5)	123(56.4)	24(72.8)	2(100)	2(66.7)	6(75)	6 (66.7)	19 (61.3)
pfcrt_CVIET	58 (27.5)	43 (19.7)	7 (21.2)	-	-	-	1 (11.1)	3 (9.7)
pfcrt_CVMET	1 (0.5)	3 (1.4)	-	-	-	-	-	-
	N = 211	N =218	N = 33	N = 2	N = 3	N = 8	N = 9	N = 31
<i>pfmdr1_</i> NYD*	30 (31.4)	4 (44.4)	-	-	-	5 (83.3)	1 (50)	-
<i>pfmdr1_</i> NFD	37 (38.5)	3 (33.3)	-	-	-	-	1 (50)	1 (50)
<i>pfmdr1_</i> YYD	2(2.1)	1 (11.1)	-	-	-	-	-	-
<i>pfmdr1_</i> YFD	-	1 (11.1)	-	-	-	-	-	-
<i>pfmdr1_</i> NFY	1(1)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
pfmdr1_YYY	1(1)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
<i>pfmdr1</i> _NYY	1(1)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	N = 96	N = 9	-	-	-	N = 6	N = 2	N = 2

# APPENDIX 8: THE FREQUENCY OF CRT AND MDR1 ALLELES PRE- AND POST-TREATMENT IN RELATION TO EACH DRUG ARM

				Da	Day 0		ow-up
Gene	Position	Wild type	Mutant	AL(%)	DP(%)	AL(%)	DP(%)
PfCRT	codon 76	Κ	Т	5 (56)	8 (42)	1 (8)	3 (17)
			mixed	1 (11)	3 (16)	4 (31)	6 (33)
total number				9	19	13	18
PfMDR1	codon 86	Ν	Y	0	3 (15)	0	0
			mixed	1 (11)	2 (10)	1 (20)	1 (11)
total number				9	20	5	9
	codon 184	Y	F	5 (56)	7 (35)	0	4 (40)
			mixed	1 (11)	5 (25)	1 (20)	1 (10)
total number				9	20	5	10
	codon 1246	D	Y	1 (11)	1(7)	0	0
			mixed	1 (11)	0	1 (13)	0
total number				9	14	8	8